MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
OCTOBER 20, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, OCTOBER 20, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:02 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of the twentieth of October, 2006, Council
for the County of Maui shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members are in attendance. A
quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning we have our opening remarks, ladies and gentlemen, Members of the
Council, by our colleague from East Maui, Mr. Carroll, after which, I would ask all of
us to please rise and repeat the Pledge of Allegiance together. Mr. Carroll.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Vice-Chair Carroll.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you again, Mr. Carroll, for your opening comments to everyone.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have not received any requests from individuals who
have signed up to offer testimony on any ceremonial resolution. Shall we proceed
with the reading of these resolutions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Prior to proceeding, Mr. Clerk, the Chair will ask if there is anyone wishing to provide
testimony on the two ceremonial resolutions that we have posted for today's, the
twentieth of October, 2006 agenda, to please make yourself known and we will be
happy to provide you with an opportunity to share your comments and thoughts with
us.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, testimony on
ceremonial resolutions shall be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Before starting on the next item, Mr. Clerk, the Chair will just, at this time, ask all
people with cellular phones and other electronic devices to please turn it off or on the
silent mode. We shall maintain decorum in this chambers at all times. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-101
RECOGNIZING THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2006 AS
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH IN MAUI COUNTY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, good morning.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION "RECOGNIZING
THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2006 AS DOMESTIC VIOLENCE
AWARENESS MONTH IN MAUI COUNTY" BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt the
resolution. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, request the Clerk to read the resolution
throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
Domestic violence has no prejudice, Chairman. It affects all backgrounds, races,
religions, educational levels, income groups, men, and women. Domestic violence is
often thought in terms of physical harm, however, it manifests itself as a pattern of
emotional and verbal abuse as well.
On Molokai, we remember Olakalani Mollena, a victim of domestic violence, a young
woman that died at the hands of someone she loved.
Domestic violence is not just another cause, it's not just another ribbon to wear. It's a
matter of life and death. It's a disease that, that feeds upon itself and perpetuates.
We must eradicate it in our lifetime, and we must stop this madness.
And I ask the Members to unani--unanimously support this resolution.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I also want to thank the participants in the West Maui Domestic Violence Task Force.
They have made tremendous strides. And with the opening of a center in West Maui,
Ms. Pema Gilman has been extremely influential in focusing attention on the issue of
domestic violence, but also in offering a safe harbor to victims of domestic violence.
So I want to thank all of the individuals and the community groups that help to
fundraise, the individuals who made the space available, and to all the participants
who help make it possible in Maui County.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members?
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Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. If we could call down Antoinette
Waikiki to receive the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If she would please join us on the Chambers.
Mr. Mateo, if you would please.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman Hokama and Members of the County Council and
to the people of Maui County, good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm really proud this morning to be able to introduce to you
and who will say a few words regarding the domestic violence issue in Maui County,
I'm glad to introduce Antoinette Waikiki, the Director of Outpatient Services of Aloha
House, and she is representing the Maui County Domestic Violence Task Force.
MS. WAIKIKI: Aloha and good morning. My name is Antoinette Waikiki, and I am the
cochair of the County of Maui Domestic Violence Task Force. We are a task force
comprised of various nonprofit organizations and individuals working to put an end to
domestic violence in our communities.
Domestic violence has become a big problem in our community, and the DV Task
Force is committed to educating, advocating, and stopping--stopping domestic
violence in our coun--County.
I would like to take this time to thank Danny Mateo and the County Council for
signing a resolution declaring October Domestic Violence Awareness Month.
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There are several planned events for this month to help bring awareness of DV and
the county, and the County of Maui Domestic Task Force hopes that together we can
all put an end to this horrible crime that is tearing our families and our communities
apart.
Some of the events planned for this month are on Tuesday, October 17, 2006, the
Child and Family Services DV staff filmed their first television public service
announcements. These announcements will be aired on AKAKU, Channel 52, from
October 21, 2006 through November. The time of each broadcast will be Saturdays
at 8:30 p.m. and Tuesdays at 9:00 p.m. Child and Family Services will also be
filming another infomercial on November 14, 2006. A candlelight vigil at Women
Helping Women will be held on Monday, October 23, 2006, at 6:00 p.m. On Monday,
October 23, 2006 at 5:30 p.m., a candlelight vigil will be held in Lahaina at Baby
Beach fronting the Jock) Mission Temple. The event will include survivor success
stories, music, prayers, and refreshments. On Wednesday, October 25, 2006, there
will be sign waving from 4:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m., and a candlelight vigil from 5:15 p.m.
to 6:15 p.m., at the Maui Mall.
Again, on behalf of the County of Maui DV Task Force, I humbly thank all of you for
your support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for doing this for us, Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-101.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-102
RECOGNIZING THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2006 AS
NATIONAL BREAST CANCER AWARENESS MONTH
IN MAUI COUNTY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair, I'd like to have the County Clerk read the
resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk,
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Members, I would like to ask your support in adopting this resolution "RECOGNIZING
THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2006 AS NATIONAL BREAST CANCER AWARENESS
MONTH IN MAUI COUNTY".
Since its inception and for over twenty years, National Breast Cancer Awareness
Month has been proclaimed in a multitude of municipalities across our Nation as a
means to focus effort in providing opportunity to educate citizens, especially women,
about the key components to advance prevention and promote early detection of the
second most common kind of cancer.
While we recognize the advancement that have been made allowing the death rates
to come down every year since 1980—'91, breast cancer remains the second leading
cause of cancer deaths among our Nation's women.
Today, there is an 88 percent survival rate. And with early detection, that rate
advances to 95 percent. The importance of early detection cannot be stressed
enough.
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It is appropriate that Maui County support and recognize the mission of those in our
community who promote year-round effort to advance prevention of this disease that
affects so many. I urge Members to support this resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just want to share a, my own personal experience having
had a diagnosis where you go through a screening process. And, unfortunately,
what happens is so many women are afraid that there's pain or that there is some
kind of fear sometimes that you will even be diagnosed with cancer. Many times we
keep it to ourselves, and I chose not to share this with my family because they may
be worried about it. So on one day, and this was maybe four years ago, I had a
stereotatic biopsy done. And fortunately for me, the results of that biopsy were
negative. I did not have a problem.
But for the same reasons that my relative, and, and this was my sister-in-law, on the
same day that I was having that procedure done, she also had a stereotatic biopsy,
but with a negative result; and she went through a radical mastectomy.
So, so many times, we fear the disease; we fear the diagnosis; we fear that there's
pain or other things associated with it and a stigma attached to having cancer. But to
this day, she still survives. She's healthy. She is very glad that she had the
procedure done. I'm very glad that I had the procedure done.
But I would urge all women to have regular screenings. If you believe that you have
any suspicion whatsoever that you may be at risk because of your family history or
may be at risk because of other conditions in your environment or other exposures,
please be tested. Please do the prevention so that you may survive just as my
sister-in-law did.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I had three childhood friends, and thank goodness two of them are still with us, but
one of them we lost. And it's tough because all of them found these things--found
this out between the ages of their mid-twenties and their mid-thirties. So although we
talked about, you know, at seventy, ifs twice as much as when you're fifty, I
encourage men out there, fathers out there, to encourage their daughters, their
wives, their sisters to go do what Member Johnson just talked about and go do it; and
support them for it because it's a tough thing, you know. It's really tough.
So, you know, I sit here listening to the words of the, the resolution and the
experiences that I had to go through with, with friends of mine. And so my words are
just encouraging all the guys out there, get these ladies in there and help them
overcome those fears because it's far worse when the people get left behind have to
deal with the pain because it's, it's painful.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I would like to request Teresa Hoon, Executive Director for American Cancer Society
for Maui, Molokai, and Lanai; as well as Ms. Rita Whitford, to come forward and
accept this resolution.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: If you would please join us on the chamber floor.

Mr. Pontanilla, if you would please, for us.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, it is my pleasure to introduce the Executive Director for American Cancer
Society for Maui, Molokai, and Lanai, to say a few words. And after her, Rita
Whitford also would like to say a few words.
So, at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. TERESA HOON: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha,
MS. HOON: Chairman, County Councilmembers, and guests.
Thank you for helping--invitingme to rec--help you recognize National Breast Cancer
Awareness Month.
This is the one month of the year that we, American Cancer Society, work especially
hard to raise awareness of breast cancer issues, particularly the lifesaving benefits of
breast cancer screenings--and you heard some testimony here from your Members.
In Hawaii, Native Hawaiian women have the highest breast cancer mortality rate,
followed by Filipino women. There are many reasons for these statistics. Many
Native Hawaiian and Filipino women do not get regular mammography and clinical
exams.
In Hawaii, it is not unusual for folks to have several part-time jobs, which may
preclude them from having health insurance coverage for routine exams or the time,
having the time to schedule doctor appointments that aren't emergencies. Some do
not health--have health insurance coverage at all.
We know that breast cancer has a much, much higher rate of successful treatment if
caught early before the cancer has spread to other parts of the body. The longer a
woman waits, the higher the risk she will have protracted illness that is costly,
frightening to her and everyone who loves her, and life-threatening.
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Your American Cancer Society provide--prides itself on proactive work on behalf of
breast cancer patients and families. Areas of work include public education, political
advocacy to increase access to health screenings and care, research grants, and
local support of services to patients and families.
Dollars raised through the five Relay-for-Life events in Maui County and our Dreams
Come True luncheon help local families by providing airline tickets, hotel stays,
nutritional supplements, wigs, scarves, prosthesis, information twenty-four hours a
day, and many other services, accessible to all on Molokai, Lanai, and Maui. We
train volunteers, hundreds of adults and youth, to educate and train for each other in
the community.
Ever had a mammogram? American Cancer Society research dollars helped
develop this test, as well as the pap smear and many cancer-fighting drugs like
Herceptin, which was mentioned earlier.
American Cancer Society dedicates more funds for breast cancer research than any
other breast cancer organization.
I deeply appreciate the attention this proclamation provides to survivors, those who
have passed, and those who are yet to be diagnosed with breast cancer. Because of
you and other community support, some day l'il be able to stand up here and say,
"Remember breast cancer?"
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. RITA WHITFORD: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. WHITFORD: Mr. Chairman, Members of the County Council.
My name is Rita Whitford. I am very happy to be here today. In fact, I am very
happy to be anywhere today.
On June 10, 1986, I celebrated my forty-sixth birthday. It was also the day that I
received the diagnosis that I had breast cancer. I said, "Wow, what a birthday
present." It was just like somebody punched me in the stomach. It was such a shock
although it shouldn't have been because my mom was a breast cancer survivor. She
was diagnosed with breast cancer at right about the same age as I was. But that
began the fight for me, the fight first to have the surgery, then to go through
chemotherapy, to go through the radiation treatments.
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And with the help of family and friends, with the help of the American Cancer Society,
I'm able stand here twenty years later and say, "I'm still surviving." And I am very
thankful for that. I'm thankful for the support that I have had from the community,
especially from my husband who--we'll be celebrating forty years of marriage. And
it's like half of that time, I have been fighting with breast cancer, colon cancer, and
then a couple of patches of skin cancer.
So you can see how happy I am to be anywhere celebrating anything today. And I'm
very happy for the support that the Maui County Council is giving to the fight for
making breast cancer awareness something that the community is more aware of,
and I'd like to thank you very much for my fellow cancer survivors.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-102.
Mr. Chairman, we have received seventeen requests from individuals who have
signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify at today's meeting.
Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair will announce some of the ground rules for
testimony. Upon hearing your name, please come forward to our podium to your
right. Please state your name for the record. If you are representing an organization,
we ask that you please state that organization's name.
We grant three minutes of public testimony for you to provide. We assist you with a
lighting system, at which time when you start, the green light on the platform will go
on. At the two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on which will
indicate you have thirty seconds to conclude; and at the three-minute mark, the red
light will go on. At that point, I will interject, if you are still speaking, that you will need
to decide that you will either conclude at that point or you may return for an additional
three minutes after all other tes--testimony has been provided.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call for our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first testifier is Grant Chun, offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-121, followed by Marina Batham.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR, GRANT Y. M. CHUN, VICE PRESIDENT, A&B PROPERTIES, INC. (testifying on
Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Maui County Council
I'm Grant Chun, here on behalf of A&B Properties, and I respectfully offer the
following testimony regarding the pending bill for an ordinance establishing a
residential workforce housing policy.
This legislation works to address an important issue, and we really congratulate the
Committee on its work in this matter. As a company, A&B Properties shares in the
understanding of the situation here on Maui and in the desire that workforce housing
be provided here in Maui County. As you know, A&B has many employees on the
island who require housing and while most of A&B's land is used for the company's
agribusiness operations, we've been in the development business since the 1950s
with a primary focus on local housing, and would be directly affected by the
ordinance.
So, in short, we share the Council's desire to make sure that the legislation that is
passed will serve to address this important need in our community; and we want to
make sure that the workforce housing ordinance encourages new developments that
can accommodate for the needed workforce housing.
That said,
just focus my comments very briefly on the in-lieu fee section of the
pending ordinance.
The proposed ordinance requires that if an in-kind contribution of impro--improved
land is made, the value of the important land, land shall be equal to the in-lieu fees
that otherwise would be payable. However, if unimproved land is contributed, the
value of the unimproved land must be at least twice the value of the improved land or
twice the value of the in-lieu fees.
We respectfully submit that if the purpose of a, a transfer of land to the County is to
provide a form of in-kind payment of in-lieu fees, there is no reason that unimproved
land should be required to have twice the value of improved lands provided for the
same purpose. Whether the County receives cash, improved land or unimproved
land, there does not appear to be a rationale for requiring the value of the
contributions to differ.
We thank you for this opportunity to offer our thoughts on this matter.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chun.
Members, any questions for Mr. Chun on the testimony he has presented this
morning?
Having none, Mr. Chun, thank you.
MR. CHUN: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK:
Marina Batham will be offering testimony on County
Communication 06-262, followed by Warren Suzuki.

MS. MARINA BATHAM (testifying on County Communication No. 06-262):
Good morning, ladies and gentlemen of the Council.
My name is Marina Batham, and I am a Kihei Community Association Board
Member, as well as a parent of two children at Kamalii Elementary.
Myself and another PTA member, Susan Erickson began this latest round of
grass-roots efforts to bring a high school to Kihei, with a petition which resulted in the
acknowledgement by the DOE that we did indeed need this high school.
I am here today to draw your attention to item number 6-262 on this morning's
agenda, which is a transmittal of the Option Agreement for the Kihei high school land.
In December, this Option Agreement must be sent to Honolulu in order for the
Legislature to authorize a formal agreement between Dowling Company and the
Department of Education to build the high school. Time is of essence.
Please find space on the agenda for the next Committee of the Whole meeting on
October 31, so you can discuss this agreement and raise any concerns in a timely
enough manner that this may still get to Honolulu in time.
Since a vote will not be required on this issue until Dowling Company exercises this
option some time in the next year, it's very important to make sure you're aware of
the details at this time and get your support be, behind such a big community effort.
This is not just a South Maui issue, but one which impacts Central Maui as it grows
rapidly.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 20, 2006
Page 15

I would go into the gravity of the situation be--but I know you're already all, all aware
of it. I think we all agree this is the solution to the two problems. I thank you for your
support and for your ability to help your citizens solve the problem.
Once again, I urge the addition of the option agreement to the October 31 agenda.
And thank you for your time and consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any questions regarding the testimony she has provided us this morning?
Having none, thank you very much.
MS. BATHAM: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Warren Suzuki will be speaking to Committee Report 06-121, followed
by David, David CaIlies.

MR. WARREN SUZUKI, MAUI LAND & PINEAPPLE COMPANY (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama, Council Vice-Chair Carroll, Members of the
Maui County Council.
My name is Warren Suzuki, and I'm speaking this morning on behalf of Maui Land &
Pineapple Company and I'll be providing testimony on Committee Report No. 06-121.
Maui Land & Pineapple Company, a long-time Maui kamaaina company, is in
complete unity with the County, County Council, that a workable residential workforce
housing policy is needed.
We have seen with the results from recent real estate boom that our long-time
residents and our workforce have had difficulties finding rental units and ownership
opportunities that they can afford.
We fully realize that providing affordable residential opportunities for the workforce is
so crucial and so important for the future of our community and Maui Land &
Pineapple Company. Our Company has long realized the importance of providing
residential opportunities for our residents and, as such, Maui Land & Pineapple
Company has provided over five hundred residential ownership opportunities for our
workforce.
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We'd like to commend Housing and Human Services Committee Chair, Danny
Mateo, and members of this Committee for working so hard in putting together a bill
and bringing it before the full Council.
I'd like to touch on the issue relative to the creation of Maui Nui Housing Task Force.
Maui Economic Opportunity put together a housing task force that was represented
from broad--represented with broad community members. The Committee or the
Housing Task Force was represented by environmental interest, development
interest, business interest, and other various community interest.
Our understanding is that after many meetings and after long discussions, they came
up with an initial recommendation of a 20 percent requirement. However, during the
initial County Council Committee hearings, it was clear that the Committee members
felt that a 20 percent requirement may be too low.
So the Housing Task Force members went back and did further deliberation and
discussions, and came back and supported a 30 percent requirement; and they have
consistently maintained the position that a 30 percent requirement should be
maintained and should not go any higher.
The current draft of the bill requires a 40-50 percent requirement. There has been
testimony provided during prior meetings that the 40 and 50 percent requirement may
be too high, and it would render development infeasible. We don't know. I think it's
something that, you know, should be looked into.
Maui Land & Pine is willing to come up with the funding in order to complete a study
to determine the impact--I'm done? I got a minute?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can conclude your sentence, Mr. Suzuki.
MR. SUZUKI: We'd, we'd like to commit to providing funding to have a study done to
determine the true impacts of a 40 and 50 percent requirement, and allow the Council
to decide on who you want to select to conduct the study.
If you have any questions, I'd be glad to answer them at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Suzuki.
Members, any questions to Mr. Suzuki on the testimony provided this morning?
Having none, Mr. Suzuki, thank you.
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MR. SUZUKI: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: David Callies will be testifying on Committee Report 06-121, followed by
Jim Smith.

MR. DAVID CALLIES, ON BEHALF OF THE LAND USE RESEARCH FOUNDATION OF
HAWAII (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Chair and Members of the Council.
My name is David Callies. I teach law at the William S. Richardson School of Law at
the University of Hawaii, in particular the subjects of property, State and local
government, and land use. I've taught these subjects for twenty-nine years at the
University. Before coming to Hawaii, I was engaged in private practice on the
Mainland where I represented primarily State and local government agencies as a
City Attorney and as an Assistant State's Attorney for Mc Henry County, Illinois.
Again, thank you very much for the opportunity to address you. I am here on behalf
of the Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii.
Let me reiterate that I compliment the Council in addressing the very real problem of
affordable or workforce housing on this island and this County, as, as in all of the
Counties and throughout the State.
The workforce housing bill that you have before you raises some constitutional
questions under the so-called doctrine of unconstitutional or constitutional conditions
by requiring 40 to 50 percent affordable housing increments by means of exactions or
linkages to development projects. The, the bill risks falling afoul of U.S. constitutional
requirements that there be a nexus and a proportional relationship between such
housing linkage or exaction programs in the development upon which these
exactions are levied.
This presents a, a severe problem in, in, in my reading of both the bill and the
applicable law. I think that it would almost certainly be unconstitutional.
The issue has not been addressed by Hawaii courts yet. The courts have specifically
decided not to address the issue in the only case that came up squarely involving
water rights. However, it has been addressed again by the U.S. Supreme Court and
by the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals in which we find ourselves in Hawaii.
It is a, a substantial problem, and I would hope that the Council would consider it
and, and investigate it thoroughly before passing an ordinance of this type.
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I'd be happy to answer any questions and I thank you sincerely for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Professor Callies.
Members--okay, we have Members that would like to ask questions. So I saw
Mr. Molina first--Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Callies.
MR. CALLIES: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I know you're here representing LURF.
Has this concern been brought to the Committee? I'm not a member of the Housing
Committee. Did you, did this concern, was it brought to the Committee earlier
because I know they've been working on this for at least a year and a half?
MR. CALLIES: As far as I know, it has; but, I couldn't speak of my own knowledge at, at this
point.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And can you cite a specific, you know, where you
think the court challenges could occur?
MR. CALLIES: The cases involving the question, I'm not sure I quite understand your
question, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right. You, you're mentioning that this could basically open
up the County to potential lawsuits.
MR, CALLIES: Yeah. I, I think the, the issue is, in pretty much no matter how you read the
applicable cases, there needs to be a connection. The Supreme Court use the term
"nexus" between what it is that a, a land developer does and the exaction or linkage
or requirement imposed by government.
If there is such a connection, other things being equal, then government is entitled to,
to seek reimbursement, if you will, or, or, or have the land developer, land owner, pay
for those public facilities for which his or her, its particular development drives a
need. This typically applies to water, sewer, roads, sometimes sanitary landfills and
other such public facilities on the Mainland.
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Public housing, undoubtedly, a public purpose, a public issue, and, and something
that, that government can certainly provide, help provide, is not such a public facility.
And, and whereas I think you can demonstrate fairly directly that a land development,
a residential development will drive a need for water, sewer, and so forth. It's very
difficult to find a close connection or indeed much of a connection at all between the
provision of market residential units and the need for affordable units. It does not
mean that there is not a need for affordable units, but there is a need to demonstrate
that there is a connection there, and, and l don't see it.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane, did you have your question?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Good morning, sir. Thank you for being here.
MR. CALLIES: Good morning, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Have you provided this Council with any written comments or
are you prepared to provide us with anything to substantiate, I guess, the, with, for
lack of another word, the, the comments that you've made this morning?
MR. CALLIES: I have not. I, I would assume that, that LURF would have no objections to
my doing so since I'm here on their, on their behalf today. And if that's the Council's
wish, then, then I, I don't see, at this point, any objection to providing it at a later date.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: What kind of time would you need to provide those comments
from, from your, from what you have as far as time availability?
MR. CALLIES: Couple of days.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson, first.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'm sorry, I missed your name, sir.
MR. CALLIES: David Callies.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you are employed by the, by LURF to come here and
give this testimony?
MR. CALLIES: I am representing LURF at this time. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're representing them as--you're their staff attorney,
or.
MR. CALLIES: No. I'm not their staff attorney. I, I sometimes appear on behalf of, of LURF
in particular, in which I have a, a relationship off and on for the past twenty years.
I've done research for them. I've commented on their projects, and, and so on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So.
MR. CALLIES: But I'm not a staff attorney at LURF. My, my full-time employment is, is at
the University of Hawaii, Richardson School of Law.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you're doing this pro bono or are you as a
consultant?
MR. CALLIES: No, I'm not being--I'm not doing this pro bono.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see. So you're aware that the State Legislature when
they adopted 201G some twenty years ago, they had an initial--initially when they
adopted it, they had a 60 percent affordable requirement at that time? Are you aware
of that?
MR. CALLIES: I would have to go check my records, but I do recall something of that sort.
Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so anything that passes the State Legislature as a
State statute has to undergo review for legality and form.
MR. CALLIES: That's.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so I'm.
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MR. CALLIES: Yes. Sorry. Please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm, I'm, yeah, I'm questioning your, your challenge as to
whether there's a nexus.
Are you also aware that in Maui County, specifically over the last five or so years,
that most of the housing has been built for people who don't live in Maui County?
MR. CALLIES: I'm, I'm not aware of that as a matter of fact, but it wouldn't surprise me.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that's why we feel there is a nexus.
Thank you for coming.
MR. CALLIES: 1, I believe you raised one, one question that you asked me, and that is in
terms of the State Legislature. Twenty years ago, we did not have either Nollan
versus south, Nollan versus California Coastal Commission or Nollan versus City of
Tiggard, both U.S. Supreme Court cases, or a Sacramento case from the Ninth
Circuit, both of which established nexus in proportionality as a constitutional
requirement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for the comment.
We shall move on to further questions on the testimony that was presented this
morning. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. With regard to mitigative measures and impact fees
for, I guess policies that mitigate negative impacts to the availability of housing, is
that something that would bear any kind of role or any kind of rational nexus to the
imposition of such fees or enactment of legislation to mitigate negative impacts?
MR. CALLIES: Certainly, the Council can, can pass ordinances to mitigate negative
impacts. Regrettably, under this bill, the mitigation technique employed is a linkage
or exaction on a developer that builds or constructs or develops market housing; and,
and that's the constitutional problem. Generally speaking, such measures are upheld
when the development drives the need, the particular development drives the need
for that housing.
So again to return to my earlier example, if 1, if I may, or hypothetical, if you will, if a
development drives the need for new schools, new roads, and, and new water and
sewer systems and so forth, public facilities infrastructure, that's usually fairly easy to
demonstrate. And, quite honestly, I don't know of a land developer or, particularly in,
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in this State, that has ever objected to paying, to, to paying a fair share of that land
development cost.
But as, as much--and, and I do believe it--as much as there is almost certainly a
crying need for affordable workforce housing, however you define it, in this County as
throughout this State, the connection to market housing building and affordable
housing is, with respect, virtually nonexistent, as, as compared to those which have
been upheld and, and which the court had before it in these other cases.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: If a developer brings in market priced housing-MR. CALLIES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --that displaces the current workforce because of the
pricing structure, thereby creating an extremely negative impact and also displacing
the workers by replacing them with people who are nonresidents, don't you think that
is a negative impact?
MR. CALLIES: It very well may be a negative impact. I would just observe that the Ninth
Circuit, in which we sit, dealt with a, an issue of an impact of a development on
workforce housing, but in the commercial development context, and rested its
decision on the depth and length of the studies that firmly established with precision
exactly what was displaced and then cut that figure in half and charged the
developer, if you will, for half of that cost or half of that housing; and that's what the
court upheld.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My assumption with the earlier comment that you made is
that because LURF or you, on behalf of LURF, is challenging the authority of this
Council to enact this particular legislation, my assumption is that LURF has also
challenged the 201H and 201G and Act 15 that the State Legislature enacted. Is that
a correct assumption?
MR. CALLIES: I couldn't say. I'm, I'm, I think you are certainly entitled to take my
comments here as a direct challenge to the Council. I'm here essentially to provide
you with information based on, on what I teach and, and what I've been doing for the
past forty years as an attorney and professor.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I don' believe that has ever been done, but we can provide
that information. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Callies, good morning. Thank you for coming and-MR. CALLIES: Good morning, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --providing information to, to us.
This body, we know the acromyn--acronym LURF, yeah. You've been retained by
LURF. Can you tell us who represents LURF?
MR. CALLIES: Who, who represents LURF?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. LURF is comprised of, of whom?
MR. CALLIES: Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii's membership, to the best of my
knowledge, is, consist primarily of property owners and, and those that have an
interest in the private sector, private property.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Developers?
MR. CALLIES: Yes, including developers.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So you, you represent, at this point, coming before this body,
you represent landowners and developers?
MR. CALLIES: I am coming here on behalf of LURF, which does a variety of things,
including.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That is who they represent?
MR. CALLIES: That is their membership. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Questions to the testifier, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
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MR. CALLIES: Thank you very much for the opportunity to address you this morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Jim Smith, offering testimony on Bill 53; followed by
Marion Haller.
MR. JIM SMITH ftestifyinq on Bill No. 53 (2006)1:
Chairperson Hokama, Members of the County Council.
I'm a former Citizen Advisory Committee member from Haiku, and I am speaking to
you about my concerns with regard to the planning process as described in Bill 53.
I have reviewed the, the minutes of the July 17 meeting of your Committee, and I, I
believe it's the July 31 or thereabouts. And I am saddened that it appears to me that
what is happening is you are being confused and in being confused, you are being
defeated.
You are presented information that says there are--there's no difference between a
Maui Island Plan and a community plan. And that comes to you from the Director.
Well, the bill you have before you presents in the Maui Island Plan, a growth
management plan.
On October 14, ah, no, October 12, the Mayor, in a, in a "Viewpoint" specifically says
that as, as part of the General Plan process I am tasking the Departments of
Planning, Transportation, with, with making certain that transportation rights-of-way
are designated throughout the County. Throughout the County, one presumes is
Molokai and Lanai; and the vehicle for that is a State Island Plan because in the
State Island Plan is your growth management plan, which contains the boundary
jurisdiction and, and a whole lot of other things. And you are being asked to, to
approve a bill that contains an internal inconsistency when you have a provision that
says the General Plan and community plans must be consistent. So
you . . .confusion rather than reduce it with this bill.
But more importantly, this comes from a director who wrote the first bill. And the first
bill has been amended twice, and this is the third amendment.
And you, yourselves, in the minutes, recognize that there will be a conflict or possible
conflict, and you need to amend it again to deal with that. I, I am saddened that
you've bought that; but, you have.
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I would ask you either to transmit this to the Planning Commission and let them
review it and present their recommendations, so that that's what done with a revision.
In this bill, you, in effect, repeal our General Plan. You've changed the word "part of",
and you deleted that. And in the bill it says when you delete, you repeal. And you've
de, de--deleted "part of', and you've left us with "shall be." I'm sorry, I would ask you
to do that.
There's another issue, if it would be possible.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mister.
MR. SMITH: I don't know if the rules changed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Smith, no, it's part of what we post on the agenda. If you wish to
give additional testimony, we will be happy to provide you up to three more minutes
after all others have spoken.
MR. SMITH: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Smith. Before you leave, Mr. Smith, Members, any
questions to Mr. Smith on what he has shared so far this morning?
Having none, thank you very much, Mr. Smith.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I, I'm just wondering if Mr. Smith can give us a
citation of where he's--says changing "part of to "shall be."
MR. SMITH: That would be Section 2.8013.030B.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. SMITH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Smith, Members?
Having none, Mr. Smith, once more, thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with the, with the exception of one of the remaining
speakers of those individuals that signed up prior to the convening of the meeting
who will be offering testimony on two items, all the other remaining speakers will be
testifying on Committee Report 06-121.
Next speaker is Marion Haller, followed by Leimamo Lind.
MS. MARION HALLER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members of the Council. Thank you so much for this
opportunity.
My name is Marion Haller. I'm the Chair of the Affordable Housing Subcommittee for
the Realtors Association. I've also been working really hard to help pass this Charter
amendment for the 2 percent affordable housing fund, so you know that I've been
motivated and enthused by this Council's efforts to get an affordable housing
program for our County.
I am also, thank you very much, recently a new member on the Board of Water
Supply. And at Monday's budget meeting, it became very apparent that, to me newly
on that Board, that our Council, our, our County, excuse me, is greatly hindered by
the vacancy rate, not only as a general percentage, there's about a 15 percent
vacancy rate that the Department of Water Supply is running, which is, if you've ever
run a business, is really hard. But in the area of engineering, it's about a 50 percent
vacancy rate. This is, talk about a nexus, this is--you can't run a business this way;
you can't run the County this way.
So, as a member of the Board of Water Supply, I was like the only solution I see here
is this affordable housing bill. This has got to pass, and this has got to bring us
housing fast.
And then I got concerned because in the last couple of months, we've gone from
30 percent to 40 percent and 50 percent, essentially it's 50 percent now. And I am
really afraid that we have gone beyond the tipping point and we don't know it.
And I would ask you to please consider not taking this risk yet. Let's take Maui Land
& Pine's recommendation: pass the bill at 30 percent; ask them to do a study. And if
you want to up it after their study in a year or so, up it. But for now, could we just do
the right thing and get it going and know that the developers have said they can do
this.
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I also wanted to point out to you that one of our realtors recently found an article in
the, on the Internet from SanDiego.com , that talks about the town of Goleta. And the
town of Goleta tried to pass a 55 percent affordable housing ordinance; and the State
Department of Housing and Community Development turned them down and told
them it was illegal essentially. But the, basically, in California, of the 477 cities and
58 counties, the average inclusionary zoning ordinance requires 15 to 20 percent.
You are already pushing the envelope at 30, and I thank you for that, but let's just let
it try itself there.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Haller.
Members, questions for Ms. Hailer? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, question.
Thank you, Ms. Haller.
I see the article, or part of the article here, and then I think it was Calvin Mobbs.
MS. HALLER: Right. He's also passed it out, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is he a realtor also?
MS. HALLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: He attached that also. But what is not in the attachment is
the detail about what the affordable definition is under this proposal.
MS. HALLER: Right, nor is attached the, the State's response, and I wanted to do-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MS. HALLER: —some more research and get that for you. And I'll do that and I'D see what I
can come up with if I can find that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because I, I believe that our policy is a whole lot more
flexible as far as the percent of median income. When most people talk about
affordable, they're talking about 80 percent and below or 100 percent and below.
Ours is 160 percent below, so we're not comparing apples and apples in this case.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any other questions for Ms. Haller?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Leimamo Lind, followed by Mark Walker,

MS. LEIMAMO LIND, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, MAUI HOTEL & LODGING ASSOCIATION
(testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Councilmember--Councilmembers, excuse me.
Aloha. My name is Leimamo Lind. I am the Executive Director of the Maui Hotel &
Lodging Association. Our membership includes various types and sizes of
accommodations. Today, I'm here to provide testimony on the residential workforce
housing policy.
The Maui Hotel & Lodging Association supports all efforts to address the affordable
housing concerns in our community, This is an important issue for our members as
many of the beneficiaries of this policy and any affordable housing efforts could be
employees of our membership.
However, we have concerns over certain aspects of the proposed bill, particularly
Section 2.96.30, Applicability.
There is a perception of "double jeopardy" and the potential of penalizing those
hotels that have long been a part of this community. Our members have complied
with the original requirements of providing--providing housing for their employees,
and should they decide to upgrade their property they would be subject to the new
requirements.
This may deter some businesses from upgrading and/or improving their property and
thus indirectly limit their ability to remain competitive.
We ask that consideration be given for those properties that have previously met the
affordable housing requirements and the possibility of an exemption from the
proposed bill.
And mahalo for your time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lind.

Members, questions for Ms. Lind on her testimony this morning?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Mark Walker, followed by Robert Sutor.

MR. MARK WALKER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers.
My name is Mark Walker. I am the Vice President of Finance for KSD Hawaii, a
small Upcountry development company. My job with KSD Hawaii is to analyze
potential real estate projects for our company.
First of all, I want to thank the Committee for all their long hours on the bill.
I am also, for your information, a recovering banker, having worked for fifteen years
with a local bank.
I'm here today to testify against the proposed workforce housing bill or more
appropriately, in my mind, the workforce housing moratorium bill.
My boss, David Goode, former Director of Public Works for the County of Maui and a
person that most of you, I think, know as honest and credible, has provided testimony
to the Housing and Human Concerns Committee on several occasions regarding this
proposed bill. He has even provided project specific cost data on a current project
we are undertaking in Waikapu that showed that if this bill were applied to our project,
that, that project would not be built because the margins are too low--too much risk.
And, and, by the way, that project has a 20 percent affordable component. If the
banks will not finance them, real estate projects will not be built, affordable or none.
Did the Housing and Human Concerns Committee run financial models given today's
raw land cost and development cost? I think not, for if they had, I think they would
see clearly that this bill skews the economics so as to make most currently
contemplated projects that will be affected by this bill unfeasible.
It is extremely difficult, if not almost impossible, to make an adequate enough profit
building affordable single-family homes given the huge cost of raw land and other
development cost and the long County permit approval time.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 20, 2006
Page 30

As you know, on most affordable projects of the type I am speaking, the affordable
portion is normally subsidized by the market component side. There is no free lunch.
Someone has to pay for the affordable housing cost.
The market is cooling; transactions are down by 50 percent. Where is the market
going to come from to pay for the 50 percent affordable? I don't know.
The problem is that this bill is requiring all projects of five units or more to provide
50 percent affordable product, even though the developers and homebuilders who
invested huge amounts in raw land cost under a different economic scenario did not,
did not contemplate this bill.
To now expect that they can suddenly produce 50 percent affordable projects given
the huge cost of development is unrealistic and unfair. The economics won't work.
The banks will not finance them and, as a result, the projects will not be built. The
exact opposite of what is intended by this bill will occur. Less inventory will be
produced, pushing existing home prices higher and very little, if any, new affordable
housing will be created by this legislation_
Again, I want to thank the Committee for its hard work. I ask them to look deep for
the benefit of the community and vote against the proposed legislation. There is
more work to be done. We're willing to work with you on it.
This is not a workforce housing bill, but, rather, a workforce moratorium bill; and I
think if approved, will set back the cause of, of affordable housing.
Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Walker.
Members, any questions to Mr. Walker on his testimony?
Having none, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Robert Sutor, followed by Leinaala Drummond.

MR. ROBERT SUTOR (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers.
My name is Robert Sutor. I'm representing Tam Yau Estates, a small Upcountry developer,
and I'm here to talk about the affordable housing bill being proposed.
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Our company is presently involved in the development of a 16-lot single-family housing
project in Pukalani. Our project is currently awaiting preliminary subdivision approval, and
we are on the Upcountry water list waiting for water meters. I'd like to point out that our
sixteen houses in our project are planned to be priced at the low end of the new
housing market.

We support the creation of a more effectible affordable housing program at the
County level. However, we have serious concerns about the effect of the affording
house--affordable housing bill with what, how it will affect the low-income piece of the
housing market.
The bill as drafted as we see it will impose a large and disproportionate tax on the
low end of the housing market. For instance, our low-end housing, our low-end
sixteen houses would absorb a $60,000 per lot cost. With the administration, this will
add over 10 percent to the cost of one of those houses.
By comparison, the same $60,000, when paid by a developer of a $3,000,000
house--and these are the houses that aren't being bought by Maui residents--would
only represent a 2 percent increase in the sales price of the house. The effect on the
sales price of the low-income part of the market is over five times greater. Therefore,
developers attempting to produce lower income housing are being penalized with a
disproportionate share of this burden.
We do not believe this is fair, and it's likely to have a significant negative impact on
the low-end part of the market. This low-end segment of the market should be
stimulated, not penalized as part of the solution to the lack of affordable housing in
Maui.
The financial viability of our project in Pukalani will be seriously in jeopardy if this is
passed. Our project is already being significantly impacted by the lack of water
meters. Adding an additional $60,000 per lot, we, we would not be able to go ahead
with that development given the current market conditions.
If and when we do go ahead, we would have, we would have to be convinced that we
could pass this cost on to buyers. Our buyers would be the working families in Maui
who are already stretched to the limit to afford the low, the, the house to begin with.
Our only other option to avoid financial loss in this situation would be to convert the
development into a four higher-end house development, which is going to do nothing
for providing housing for Maui residents.
We commend the subcommittee on the--Mr. Chair, I, I can conclude in fifteen
seconds if you'll allow it.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
MR. SUTOR: We commend the subcommittee on its obvious hard work and thoughtfulness
on this bill. We know it's important. We only hope that the penalty that we see being
imposed on the low-income part of this market on the developers that are trying to
provide the housing are within reach of the people that work on Maui, be addressed
before its passage.
And mahalo for your consideration of our comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Sutor.
Members, any questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Sutor, thanks for being here.
Can you give us an idea of the projected cost of your sixteen-lot project? I mean the
sale price that you will be selling.
MR. SUTOR: Well, with this, 60,000, we'll be above $600,000 with the 60,000 cost.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, without that. Just what is, you said you're, you're
targeting the low-end market.
MR. SUTOR: Um-hum.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So what is the target price, sale prices of your, your lots?
MR. SUTOR: The target sale price, around 650,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's low end?
MR. SUTOR: Well, it's, I mean the price of a cost in, cost of a-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR, SUTOR: --lot in Pukalani is.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You've, you've, you've answered the question. Thank
you.
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MR. SUTOR: I mean.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson.
Members, any other questions to Mr. Sutor on his testimony?
Thank you very much for your testimony this morning?
COUNTY CLERK: Leinaala Drummond, followed by Calvin Mobbs.

MS. LEINAALA DRUMMOND, MAUI NUI HOUSING TASK FORCE COORDINATOR
(testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
I am the Housing and Properties Director for Maui Economic Opportu--tunity, or
MEO. And this morning I'm speaking on behalf of the Maui Nui Housing Task Force,
of which I am the coordinator for the Task Force presently.
And the Task Force supports this ordinance which started a year and a half ago.
There is no perfect bill, and the Task Force would like to applaud you
Councilmembers who have worked many, many hours on this and heard lots of
testimony from the public. And we just want to see it go forth and see what it's going
to produce. And if it doesn't produce anything, you can always tweak it and--but that
was the reason this inclusionary measure was put forth in 2005, was to speed up this
process. And we're still--don't have enough affordable units out there. So let's just
get this measure on and get the work done.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Drummond.
Members, any questions for Ms. Drummond?
Thank you. Good to see you again, Leina.
MR. SUTOR: Mr. Chair, will I have an opportunity to correct . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you don't.
COUNTY CLERK: Calvin Mobbs.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Sutor, if you would like to send in additional written testimony of your remarks this
morning-MR. SUTOR: I was referring to the .. .
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you may do so. You can send in written testimony, and well be happy
to receive that. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calvin Mobbs, followed by Tom Welch.
MR. CALVIN MOBBS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the Council.
I'm testifying today on behalf of affordable housing. I am the President of the
Realtors Association of Maui. I'm testifying, though, as a private citizen who is
deeply concerned about affordable housing. My cause for concern is that I was
raised in substandard housing with overcrowding during my childhood.
From the time I was one until nine, I was raised by my father in a small bed,
one-bedroom house where three of us lived, from one to five; there was my
grandmother, too. And then my aunt and three of her kids moved in with us. There
were seven kids or seven people in a one-bedroom house. So I understand about
afford--the need for affordable housing.
The State of California has mandated that all of the State, they did a study and they
found that the State is going to grow by 15 percent over five years. About three
years ago, the State mandated that that Counties build affordable housing. The
Counties have mandated that the Cities build affordable housing.
The article, if you have this testimony, the second one back, it's the Goleta, it's about
Goleta. And Goleta has been trying to be put together an inclusionary, an
inclusionary component of affordable housing at 55 percent for several years. The
State has rejected that. Two years back, they rejected it. The City met. The City of
Goleta now has a, another proposal at, again, 55 percent. The State is rejecting that.
To answer your question, Charmaine Tavares, that it's 200 percent of affordable
housing is what Santa Barbara works at. Goleta is a subdivision of Santa Barbara. I
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was born and raised in Santa Barbara. I went to Goleta Valley Elementary School
and Goleta Valley Junior High School. I'm, I'm very familiar with what is happening in
Santa Barbara. Since the beginning of all written time, there's been no affordable
houses built there. There are currently seven under construction.
I spoke this morning on my way here with the developer of those houses. I hope
somebody will ask me a question when my three minutes run up, to find out how did
that happen.
On the, the . . . you guys, last night, only had one minute. That's not very good.
Let me preface--I'd like to ask you if you turn to about the third page I think, and it's
the Bank of Hawaii is the top, top of the, top of that page. And it's, this is written by
Paul Brewbaker, and I'm just going to read what he's written:
"Let me preface my observations by saying that they are"--these are-"not intended to express the views of the BoH or its"--subdiar-"subsidiaries, but are my analysis. Also, my comments may refer to an
earlier draft proposal."
The purpose of the chap--"the purpose of this chapter is to enhance the
welfare and create affordable housing."
Paul says:
"This bill probably will do the opposite--ensuring housing needs will not
be addressed--since even less housing will be built while this ordinance
is in effect than in its absence."
We just heard a man say that he's building houses at 650,000 to sell a whole house
in Pukalani. The average right now is 780. That is the low end of what is on the
market.
I hope somebody could ask me a question about Santa Barbara and how did they do
it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mobbs.
Members, you have an opportunity to ask a question on his testimony. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
On Goleta.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 20, 2006
Page 36

MR. MOBBS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You said it was 200 percent of median income. Was there
a range?
MR. MOBBS: Goleta does not have an affordable housing component built in right now. It's
a sub--it's a, a, it used to be suburb. It's now an incorporated City. But Santa
Barbara is the County that Goleta is in. Santa Barbara does have an affordable
housing component. They work at 200 percent. And in all history, not one unit has
been completed. There are now seven units under construction that will be
completed within this year. They're, they're move--moving dirt around right now and
it's happening.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. Two hundred percent of median income-MR. MOBBS: That's it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --is their range on the high end.
MR. MOBBS: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What is the range on the low end, the, the requirement?
MR. MOBBS: I don't know that, Councilmember Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is it 80 percent, 100 percent? Do you know that part?
MR. MOBBS: I don't know that part.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. MOBBS: I, what I do know is that at 200 percent, they've yet to be able to build one.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, at two--I don't want to get into a debate-MR. MOBBS: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --right now, but we need to know the whole picture in order
to compare what we have here to any place else, so while all these examples are
coming before us, they are not equal to what it is that we are discussing here.
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MR. MOBBS: I have their ordinance in a PDF file that I believe I sent to somebody within

the County, and I'd be very happy to send to you and all of the Members of the
County Council.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
MOBBS: Sure. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Mobbs? Having none, thank you very much for your
testimony this morning.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Tom Welch, followed by Glenn Adolpho.

MR. TOM WELCH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members of the Council.
My name is Tom Welch. I'm an attorney who represents a lot of developers and a lot
of landowners, and a lot of people who not involved in the real estate business as
well. I'm testifying on my own today, not on the, on behalf of any client.
I have some--I have a real concern about this bill and, from a fundamental legal
standpoint, that's different from Professor Callies' standpoint.
Several clients have asked me over the months about my thoughts on, on the legality
and so forth. And I wrote a memo several months ago to all clients telling them what
I thought was the proper analysis.
And I wasn't going to testify and I don't like the idea of testifying negatively here
about a legal flaw without suggesting a solution, but I just felt, at this point, since
we're now at first reading, I wanted to at least go on record.
The problem that I see here is it's a matter of legislative authority. I believe, it's my
legal conviction that, that this Council does not have the legislative power to adopt a,
essentially, an impact fee or an imposition of a financial burden as a condition of
development for affordable housing in the way that it's proposed.
I, I want to echo everybody's testimony before, including Grant and Warren, about
the importance of this issue and about applauding the Council's efforts to deal with it.
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The problem is that, however, that because you're imposing a financial burden on a
developer, it is a, it's like an impact fee. And you say we do it all the time. We have
impact fees for roads, water, public access to beaches, parks, and so forth. And
that's true, you do, and the County does have the power. But those powers are
specifically authorized by State law. This is a legislative body that doesn't have
plenary unlimited legislative authority. If this were the State government talking about
this, all you'd talk--the only issue would be Professor Callies' constitutional issue, but
you do not have an expressed power here to adopt an affordable housing impact fee.
In fact, Section 46-141, which authorizes impact fees, expressly excludes impacts for
affordable housing.
The County does have housing powers which are elaborated in, in Chapter 46: and
you do have certain powers, but they do not include an impact imposition. And I'd
hate to have us with this important issue, I'd hate to have this effort fail, And maybe
there's another way we can, we can deal with it or get authorization with State law.
But I'm, I'm just, I'm afraid it's too vulnerable.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Welch.
Any questions for Mr, Welch? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Welch, you are concerned about the legality of the bill. Have you bothered to call
our Corporation Counsel and discuss this with him?
MR. WELCH: I, I sent a copy of my, my memo to at least one Member of the Council
several weeks ago, but I assumed that they would.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. I'm just ask if you.
MR. WELCH: No, I didn't contact Corporation Counsel directly.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And if you had, you would know that they
have . . .this bill and found it to be legal.
MR. WELCH: I, I hope they have. And I hope they've dealt with this issue and, and
successfully proven that my concerns are not valid.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you for coming.
When the percentage was at 30 percent, why wasn't this issue raised?
MR. WELCH: It should have been--and I did raise it with my clients. I mean I, I pointed out
the problem. Nobody's raised it. I, they--I haven't been engaged to, to argue on
anybody's behalf with respect to this bill.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. WELCH: And I did send it to a Member of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, any other questions?
I just have one question for you, Mr. Welch. While your statement to us this morning
was that you, it is your position that we currently do not have the legislative authority,
or I, I believe would be the phrase you used, to enact certain provisions, are you
aware of any legislation that bars the County from considering such provisions?
MR. WELCH: Honestly, there, there is nothing that says that you can't, except the provision
in 46-141, which authorizes impact fees for public, for public improvements that
expressly excludes the power to im, im, impose impact fees for affordable housing.
That's the closest thing to a prohibition.
But may I also say that the County's authority to adopt legislation is, is specifically
granted. It flows down as power from the State government. And I don't--1, I think
there's, there's cases that say that you can't assume implied powers; the powers are
only those granted. So, and, and maybe there's some room for argument on a
particular issue, but this is a, this is a big type of legislation you're, you're--it's like a
tax or a imposition of a financial burden that, that, that, in, at least with respect to
these other areas, the State government has felt that it needs to authorize those
items specifically, such as public access to beaches and, and park fees, park in-lieu
fees are all authorized by the State government; and assessments for water and
roads and other, other impacts.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your response, Mr. Welch.
MR. WELCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions by the Members? Having none, Mr. Welch, thank
you very much-MR. WELCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Glenn Adolpho, followed by Dick Mayer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just for Mr. Mayer and those following Mr. Mayer, after Mr. Adolpho, the
Council will take a morning recess and then we'll reconvene after that.
Mr. Adolpho, please.
MR. GLENN ADOLPHO (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):

Thank you. Good morning, Chairman Hokama, Members of the Council.
I am very fortunate to stand before you this day and to speak and to testify as an
individual, not as an attorney, not nobody representing anybody but myself. And the
best way I can describe that is a true keiki o ka aina.
I'm originally from the island of Molokai, born and raised there; and I've lived on Maui
for the past sixteen years and I've seen Maui go through many changes. And as I
speak, I don't just speak of the island of Maui itself, but the County of Maui which
encompasses Molokai-Lanai.
And some of the things I would like to speak on is the changes I've seen is that
affordable housing is a big, big problem--and we need that here on Maui. There are
many examples. One that we seen just recently down at Kahului Harbor where
people born and raised here, people who have moved here, had to live in makeshift
tents, while there's a cruise liner coming in with thousands of people right behind
that. And I ask myself what's wrong with this picture?
I look at people who have left the islands--family and friends dear to me--gone to the
Mainland because they can afford a home there but cannot afford a home here. And
when it's time to, for them to return home, they cannot even afford a home anymore,
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so they have to continue living on the Mainland. Some of our people here, residents
of Maui County, work two to three jobs just to put food on their table, pay the rent,
and provide for the basic needs of their family.
People here in Maui County deserve and they have a right to own their own homes.
And it's nothing fancy. All we're asking for is a nice simple roof over our heads,
something we can take our families home, we can raise, and something we can call
our own.
Some of the things that I see that could happen is I applaud the Council for bringing
this before us. I think it's a good piece of legislation to look at. There's no perfect
solution, but at least it's a step in the right direction.
We've already seen Governor Lingle, Duke Aiona, start moving into providing more
for the homeless, and 1 think we need to jump on the bandwagon as well.
Recently, I read about homeless shelters and more money being put towards that. I
think that's a good solution, but I don't think that's the answer to the question
because once people exit the shelters, they go back into the community, become
integrated citizens, and they need a home. They don't need to be paying rent again.
So these are some of the things that I'm looking at. I would strongly encourage the
Council to support this, to push it through, and to support more projects like Spencer,
Spencer Homes just down at Waikapu. They have done an excellent job providing
homes for Maui County residents, and I would ask that they continue doing this.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Adolpho.
Members, any questions for Mr. Adolpho this morning? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Adolpho, thank you very much for coming and sharing your-MR. ADOLPHO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --mana'o with us. It's nice to be able to welcome a keiki o ka
aina o Molokai, and it's really encouraging for me to also have comments from back
home shared with all of the Members. So I thank you for the opportunity.
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And my question is, Mr. Adoipho, do you currently own your own home here on
Maui?
MR. ADOLPHO: Sadly, no. And both my wife and I are college educated. It's out of our
reach. We are on a list of a number of projects here on Maui. But, quite honestly,
like everybody else, it's just too expensive. It's gotten skyrocketed to where we can't
afford it. Well, we qualify for it, but the availability of affordable units is the problem.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mahalo.
MR. ADOLPHO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Adolpho, Members?
Thank you for your testimony this morning.
Members, it is ten thirty-five by our chamber's clock. We shall be in recess till
ten-fifty, ten-five-zero.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:33 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:52 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting for the twentieth of October, 2006, is
hereby reconvened.
We will be continuing the presentation of public testimony on items that has been
posted on today's agenda. Mr. Clerk, will you please call our next testifier, please.
COUNTY CLERK: Our next speaker is Dick Mayer, and Mr. Mayer will be testifying on
Bill 53 in addition to Committee Report 06-121; and he'll be followed by John
Andersen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
(Councilmember Pontanilla and Vice-Chair Carroll both returned to the meeting at
10:53 a.m.)
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MR. DICK MAYER [testifying on Bill No. 53 (2006) and Committee Report No. 06-1211:
Thank you, Councilmembers.
My comments on the planning Ordinance 53 is very brief. Please pass it and let us
get back to work. If you do make any changes, reduce the time periods for a review
of various components of it; but, other than that, I would hope that you'll pass it and
pass it very quickly.
With regard to the housing ordinance, there are several things in there that may be a
little bit confusing, and I'm going to give you specific items in the ordinance itself.
One is on 2.96.080, first line of it. It, there's the word "or" that's in there, and it
makes, it says a decision has to be made on something either by the final subdivision
or the issuance of building permits. I'm just wondering if that would be—end up being
confusing for the Administration or whoever's going to implement it, that's 080, the
first line. It should probably be one or the other that you probably mean, not both
because they are two different time, time points.
Second item, on 2.96.090.2 and, and 100.2, there are lists being prepared of people
on the waiting list and being kept by the developers. I would hope that those lists
would be public, much like the Upcountry water meter list is a public thing; it's
actually on the internet. People can see where they are; where they stand; if they're
on the list. People may have registered and their name isn't there. It, it will allow it to
be public and it would prevent a lot of fooling around with lists that potentially could
happen when a developer wants to favor employees or friends of the family or
whatever it would be. This should be a public type of list.
The third concern. Several times, you talk about income levels with relationship to
family. Fifty years ago, a hundred years ago, we assumed a family was a mommy
and daddy and kids. Today, with all the various arrangements of families, in fact, just
this week, the Internet was saying that today, half of the households in America are
no longer a husband and wife. It might be a, a widow; it might be two people living
together; it may be two people of the opposite sex or the same sex living together.
Households are coming in all size and shapes right now. And the reason why that
might be significant is when you talk about the income that's needed, you know, I just
want to make sure that the, the County has, perhaps, elsewhere, because it's not in
this ordinance, when it defines "family", I hope it's defined clearly. For example, two
single people living together where both their incomes may be low, but together they
may place themselves into a higher bracket or even outside the affordable range.
And I hope that, that would be clear somewhere in the County ordinances so that the
Department can do that.
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Also in 2-9, in 90.0.6, it talks about resale. Let's say I bought an, an affordable
house. I was able to qualify and 1 was on the list. And, at that point, I, I want to sell it
after a certain number of years; and it says I can just sell it at that point to, to
somebody who meets the income requirements. I would hope that you would be
require to sell it to somebody who's on the waiting list or on a waiting list, 'cause what
might happen is you can meet somebody who just moved into the County yesterday,
and you sell it to that person just because they're a low-income person, and they
could buy it and it drops out of what might be called the residential workforce pool.
I'd like to come back for the final three minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mayer, we will be happy to provide you that opportunity.
MR. MAYER: Do you want me to answer any questions at this point?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would prefer that after the completion of your whole testimony, then the
Members will have that opportunity.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
COUNTY CLERK: John Andersen, followed by Inez Okamura.
MR. JOHN ANDERSON, GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS DIRECTOR FOR THE REALTORS
ASSOCIATION OF MAUI (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the County Council.
My name is John Anderson, and I'm the Government Affairs Director for the Realtors
Association of Maui, and I am speaking on behalf of the Realtors Association this
morning.
We'd like to begin with thanking the Chair of Housing of Human Services Committee
Danny Mateo for his tireless work along with the members of the Committee over the
past year and a half I guess it's been now, to bring forward a workforce housing
policy.
Our Association has supported the efforts all along to bring an ordinance that clearly
defines the roles and the expectations of all parties concerned. We have commented
and testified from time to time on points, but our Association has not taken a specific
position on any percentage or any of the real details of the bill.
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But you have received a lot of input over these many, many months. We started off
with proposed ordinances from the housing, Department of Housing and Human
Concerns that called for a 15 percent requirement. The Maui Nui Housing Task
Force recommended a 20 percent requirement. Maui Tomorrow recommended a
25 percent requirement. You took that into account and you did raise the bar to a
30 percent requirement, and that was what was sent out to the Planning
Commissions for review.
The bill before you now, though, has requirements of 40 and 50 percent. And our
Association is concerned that the bar may have been raised too high at that point.
That will be determined in the future, but we just share that opinion.
One of the things that I would like to share with you this morning that has not come
up, and, and specifically, let me draw from the requirement in the new ordinance that
there is the stairstep 40 percent for developments under average sale price of
600,000; and 50 percent above an average sale price of 600,000.
During the crafting of this bill, you took great pains to not pick arbitrary numbers. You
worked out ways that numbers could change in the future and adapt. I don't see that
in that $600,000 figure. At one point, that was a million dollar figure, and then it got
lowered to 600.
Let's take a look at the--what that could mean. Developments that may be planned
for six to nine hundred thousand range being right over that 50 percent are unlikely to
get built. It will require much higher subsidies and higher sale price.
And before you dismiss that and say that doesn't matter, let's take a look at a, at a
specific example. The Akalea Subdivision being built right now by Town Island
Homes has an average sale price, six hundred to nine hundred thousand. I
contacted them and asked them what is the percentage of local Maui buyers to these
houses, six to nine hundred thousand. They're in escrow right now. The report was
95 percent are local trade-up buyers. And the trade-up market is very important
because it frees up affordable housing for their replacement. Please keep that in
mind.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Andersen.
Members, questions for Mr. Andersen on his testimony this morning?
Having none, thank you very much--
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MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Inez Okamura, followed by Richard Michaels.

MS. INEZ OKAMURA (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Mr. Chair, County Councilmembers.
Thank you for affording me the opportunity share my mana'o.
Like Mr. Adolpho before me, I consider myself a keiki o ka aina. I was born and
raised in Kahului. My parents moved us to California when I was seventeen years
old. I went to Kaunoa School. I went to Baldwin High. I had to finish high school in
California. I went to college there. I got my education.
I spent my career serving the high-risk population, kids who are abused, neglected,
juvenile offenders, second language learners, you name it--pregnant, expelled, the
whole nine yards. I was successful in my career. I started as an instructional aide. I
became a teacher; I became a principal; I became an educational administrator. I
was, I was successful, but something was missing in my life and it was always the
need to come home.
So I, I, I would come and take trips. And every time I returned, there was that
burning inside of me, "I've got to get back. I've got to get back."
I retired in June. I bought a house. I'm back--I am back and I am so happy to be
back. It took me forty-two years to get back--forty-two years. And over the years as
I, as I visited Maui, you know, I saw the housing costs get higher and higher and
higher. And I was fortunate in that I was, I had the wherewithal to pull together the
financing to get back in, and really it's, it's still--it's almost as high as the Bay Area, if
not higher.
So I have come to the realization that there are so many other local people who need
affordable housing. And I'm here to urge you, urge you, to give deep, deliberate
consideration and action so that others can have a house, can have a home, can live
with pride.
As Mr. Carroll said, we can make it better. Let's do it.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Okamura.
Members, any questions for Ms. Okamura on her testimony this morning? Having
none, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Richard Michaels, followed by returning speaker Dick Mayer.

MR. RICHARD MICHAELS, MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council.
My name is Richard Michaels. I'm here representing Maui Tomorrow.
I'd like to first congratulate Chairman Danny Mateo and his Committee on finally
getting this bill before the Council. It's been sixteen months of a lot of hard work and
a lot of testimony. We're proud to have play--played a part in it.
I'm here this morning because something occurred at the eleventh hour before the
voting out last week ago, Tuesday. Actually, it was literally minutes before the
Committee approved the bill, and that was a major change in the in-lieu fee structure.
The in-lieu fee is intended to be an expensive alternative to building affordable
homes. Obviously, if we have an affordable house, affordable housing bill, the
objective is to get affordable houses built. So in-lieu fees are structured in various
programs around the country in order to be a very expensive alternative.
When Maui Tomorrow did its research and presented its proposal on June 16 of
2005, one of the . . . the affordable housing programs that was in effect that we relied
on was Santa Cruz County in California, which, by the way, with regard to the
constitutional questions also in the Ninth Circuit Appeals, that has been in operation
for thirty years. And their in-lieu fee right now is up to $600,000 market-priced
homes, the in-lieu fee is 40 percent of the average market price. From 600,000 to
1,000,000, it is 45 percent of the average market price; and over 1,000,000, it is
50 percent of the average market price. Maui Tomorrow presented a more modest
proposal of 30 percent of the higher of either the average or median market price.
The Committee debated this and even as late as January 19 of this year, the in-lieu
fee was set at 50 percent of the market priced homes. On March 7, after nine
months of hearings, that was lowered to 30 percent, which what Maui Tomorrow had
recommended in, in the first place.
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Last month on September 26, the in-lieu fee was changed to $200,000. Two
hundred thousand dollars is, is, is a significant number. Nothing wrong with that
except that it, it penalizes small developers a little bit harder than it does the luxury
developers.
On October 10, however, the formula of, an amendment was made that introduced a
formula that now brings the affordable, excuse me, the in-lieu fee, down to $120,600,
a reduction of 40 percent.
I see I only have five seconds, so I, if, if I could, I would conclude after, I guess
Mr. Mayer is next behind me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Michaels, since you are one of the testifiers that have signed up prior
to the start of the meeting, as we state in the beginning of our agenda, you do have
an opportunity if you choose so at this time, to return for an additional three minutes.
MR. MICHAELS: Thank you. I'd like to do that and then I can wrap up. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk_
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Dick Mayer, returning to complete his testimony_

MR. DICK MAYER (concluding his testimony on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Thank you. Thank you for the extended time.
I also would like to thank Chairman Mateo of the Housing Committee and the
Housing Committee members for the great work that they did.
With regard to a comment that was made earlier about the legality of an impact fee,
I'm not sure anywhere in here it says impact fee. You place all kinds of restrictions
on development--on heights of buildings, setbacks, the type whether it be a hotel or
residential. I view this requirement for affordable housing much like the requirements
that you impose on housing.
I'd like to go through this chart that I've just handed out to you. The top half, half
there, talks about your present requirement. And I've picked a project which had,
which has 882 units. It's a project on the west side that's going to be coming before
the Planning Commission and the Council at some point in the near future.
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And let's assume for a minute that it's fifty-fifty; 441 affordable, 441 market units. And
I just put down what might be considered appropriate prices, somewhat in that range.
I, I don't think you'd disagree that the numbers aren't probably typical of a West Maui
major development: 400,000 for an affordable; a hundred, 1.2 million for the market.
And that would be the revenue that would be earned on the project.
Now, if the in-lieu fee that Mr. Michaels just spoke about, which I think is, is, is going
to really jeopardize, sink this whole bill, because every single developer of, of luxury
homes is going to just pay the 120,000. This is what would happen. You have zero
affordable built at that point by the developer. Hundred percent of the units then
would be all market, 882. They'd pay the 120,000--$120,000, and the County would
receive that money. But the revenue to the developer would now be $1 billion.
In other words, there's a $300 million difference from the point of view of the
developer of this project. They would use the land that they don't have to put
affordable housing on, in most cases, to put up those luxury homes and be able to
sell them off at a very sizeable amount. That's what they'll jump for every single time.
What I'm urging you to do is scrap completely the in-lieu fee. There's no reason for
us to avoid getting the affordable housing that this community desperately needs.
And one other element that I would like to--I put that in the box at the very bottom
there, that has not been considered in this bill, is regard to the "fair value" impact
fees. Because what's going to happen is you have a question. You got water source
development fees, schools, roads, parks, sewers.
If the County puts in this affordable housing requirement, this in-lieu requirement, you
may end up with 1,323 units built, those built by the County or an agency, and those
built by the developer. Who's going to have to pay all those additional 400 impact
fees? It'll be the--the County will have to provide all of those fees because the
developer will be out of it with $120,000 miniscule payment.
I urge you to scrap the in-lieu operation completely at this time.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
Members, any questions on the testimony that was provided by Mr. Mayer?
Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Mayer, thank you very much.
Are you aware that the choice of paying in-lieu fees, land or whatever, is left to the
County and not the developer?
MR. MAYER: I understood that the Director, one person, would have the final say on that.
That it would go to the Director to, to make an arrangement with the developer; and
this is one of the options. And I would think that, that person would be under, given
the amounts of money that we're talking about here on, on these larger
developments, the, whether it be Haliimaile, or Wailea 670, or Makena, or Pulelehua,
or Kapalua Mauka, that the temptation would be, at times, to, to make it very
desirable to scale down the, the number of affordable houses. The County would get
the money. That would be attractive to the County. And I'm afraid that we would not
get the affordable housing that we would want.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, just so long as you did realize it was not the
developer's choice to pay the in-lieu fees.
MR. MAYER: No, it's not. It would be up to the Housing Director to make that . . . but the
pressure would be great, I think, to allow that in-lieu amount to go through at a very
rate of 120,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions for Mr. Mayer, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: The last speaker from the first group is Richard Michaels, returning to
conclude his testimony.
MR. RICHARD MICHAELS, MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION (concluding his testimony
on Committee Report No. 06-1211

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the additional time.
Let me wrap up then when, what I was saying about the in-lieu fee.
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As Mr. Mayer pointed out, the formula that's now in the bill will result in an in-lieu fee
of about $120,000, actually $120,600 is what I was told.
To give an example of what that actually means in real terms, one of the projects that
you are going to be considering or have been considering is Wailea 670. Wailea 670
project has 1,400 units. Under this bill, they would, because it's a luxury
development, they would be required to provide 700 affordable homes. If the in-lieu
fee is dropped $80,000 from what it was only ten days ago, that is a reduction in
in-lieu fees to Wailea 670 of $55,580,000. To state that another way, that is almost
$56,000,000 less money that the County would receive if Wailea 670 pays in-lieu
fees instead of building affordable homes. And not only that, they would also get
back the land that they might have built the affordable homes on to build more luxury
homes.
So, we, at Maui Tomorrow, believe that the in-lieu fee must be structured in a way
that makes it less attractive to developers because what we really want are the
affordable homes.
In the remaining time that I have left, let me just bring up a few other considerations
we have about the bill. I've been testifying before and I will say again, we are
concerned about the administration, excuse me, and the enforcement of this bill.
Director Alice Lee has testified many times that she didn't feel that her Department,
the way it's constantly put, consist--excuse me--the way it is put together today could
handle the administration and the enforcement of the bill.
We originally recommended a Maui County Affordable Housing Authority, but even if
it was a deputy director whose only job every day to come in, would be to come in
and, and work on this affordable housing policy with appropriate staff, we feel that
would be good.
We're concerned that the waitlist are in the hands of the developers. We believe that
the Administrator should handle the waitlist. We feel it's an imposition on the
applicants to have to know, development after development, and keep making
application after application when, in fact, they could make one application; they
could designate which community plan areas they want to live in; and then their
name could move up the list and that could be administered by the, by the
Administrator.
Anyway, we, we believe that this bill is fantastic. It's landmark legislation. We
congratulate those who have been working for sixteen months, and encourage the
Council to pass it out in this session.
Thanks.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Michaels.
Members, any questions for Mr. Michaels? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Michaels, could you--well, there I did. I wanted you to explain how you calculated
that, but that's, that's, that's a shocking difference--$56 million.
So what you're saying is the difference between the 200,000 in-lieu fee and the
120,000 in-lieu fee for 700 units is $56 million?
MR. MICHAELS: Yes. While, while, while at, at a round number of 80--80,000 reduction
times 700 units, that's 56 million even if you make it 79,400, that's where I got the
exact figure of 55,580,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for pointing that out. Appreciate it.
MR. MICHAELS: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
Your organization took a position of a percentage, and now we're talking about a
dollar amount. So are you now supportive of the original 200,000, or are you asking
us to consider the original proposal of 30 percent?
MR. MICHAELS: We, I would, I would prefer to have a percentage because.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Then the small guy doesn't get hurt like the.
MR. MICHAELS: Exactly. Two hundred thousand is a, a lot more costly to people building
homes at seven to eight hundred thousand then it is for people building homes at
two-three million. So I think a percentage is fairer.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: A dollar amount like a tax structure would be regressive versus
the percentage would help, would be relative. Is that correct?
MR. MICHAELS: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Any further questions, Members, for Mr. Michaels? Having none, thank you very
much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Michaels was the last individual that signed up to
testify before the convening of the meeting.
Shall we continue with those individuals that signed up subsequent to the convening
of the meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to calling our first testifier that has signed up after the beginning of
this Council meeting, the only difference is you do not have an additional three
minutes to speak after your original opportunity. So you have three minutes to share
your comments with the Members, after which time the Chair will inform you that, that
is the end of your time for providing oral testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, again, I would note that with the exception of one
individual, every--all testifiers will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-121.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first speaker is Rory Frampton, followed by Heidi Bigelow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON (concluding his testimony on Committee Report No. 06-121):

Good morning, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
I'm Rory Frampton. I'm a, a land use planning consultant, and I'm here to talk about
the proposed residential workforce housing ordinance. And also the points I'm
talking about, I've brought up before in previous testimony.
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I'm--I can't support the proposed ordinance in its current form for the following
reasons:
First, the proposed ordinance does not allow for a developer or landowner to
sell vacant lots at an affordable price to meet residential workforce housing
requirement. There are many examples on Maui of landowners or developers
who have provided vacant lots to income qualified individuals who then could
find a way to build homes either as owner builders or through local
contractors. This has proven to be a successful model at Hawaiian Homes in
Kula and at a number of Maui Land & Pine employee subdivisions. For a
developer or landowner wishing to develop a lot-only project, the wording of
the bill would require the construction of on-site housing or the payment of an
in-lieu fee. I think this is a mistake. And there are many circumstances where
the subdivider of the land might not be the best person to construct the house.
Via this bill, you are requiring the subdivider to also become the constructor,
this is not always efficient or desirable.
Provision of affordable lots for sale to income qualified families should not be
discouraged, however, this will happen with the passage of this bill as
currently worded.
My second point is that there are no incentives provided in the proposed
ordinance. Incentives are needed in order to offset the significant impacts this
ordinance will have on projects which are not seeking higher levels of zoning.
The one-size-fits-all approach is unfair to individuals wishing to develop their
properties according to existing zoning. Projects which are seeking higher
densities through rezoning should be treated differently than projects with
existing entitlements.
If you do not provide--provide incentives to properties which are currently
designated for future growth, or if you don't treat them differently, growth will
be directed to areas with the cheapest land cost. Is this the message that we
wish to send? From a planning perspective, this measure could be a very
effective means to direct growth towards desired population centers, the areas
that are existing zoned and that have infrastructure. However, if the Council
passes this bill, it will be sending a message that the location of growth does
not matter; existing zoning does not matter.
The, I had another concern about the restrictions on the homes, but I'm just
going to go on to my last two points.
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As drafted, I don't see a requirement for rental or leasehold properties to
provide residential workforce housing. It talks about properties offering for
sale and hotel properties, but it does not talk about rental or leasehold
properties. Those are, that's a big exemption.
And, lastly, I appreciate the Housing Committee's efforts on this important piece of
legislation, however, the proposed ordinance is dealing with a complicated subject,
and I re--respectfully request that the Council reconsider passage of this measure in
its current form. It has made significant progress in the last several months, and I
applaud all the hard work of the Committee members, however, there are some
important pieces that still need to be tweaked before this gets passed out.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Frampton.
I notice you were reading your testimony so if you wish to submit that as part of the
written testimony, we'll be happy for that consideration.
MR. FRAMPTON: I have, I have turned it in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, questions on comments from Mr. Frampton this morning?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Heidi Bigelow, followed by Stan Franco.

MS. HEIDI BIGELOW, WEST MAUI LAND COMPANY, INC. (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chair, Councilmembers.
My name is Heidi Bigelow. I work for West Maui Land Company. I offer the following
comments on the proposed workforce housing ordinance.
My primary concern is that the proposed bill will backfire, producing fewer workforce
housing units and cause the prices of existing market homes to increase.
To my knowledge, 10 to 30 percent are the norms for affordable housing
requirements. Maui is blazing new trails with the 40 to 50 percent requirement, and I
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urge the Council to step back and consider a rate that has been tested in other
markets. If the bill is adopted, it would take two to three years to establish that the 40
to 50 percent affordable requirement is too high. Once the 40 to 50 percent is
determined to be too high, the bill would go back to the drawing board, and it would
take another two to three years to actually produce the units. This would set Maui
back another four to six years before a real supply of workforce housing units are
available.
Please consider setting the bar lower initially at numbers that have been tested in
other counties so that there is some assurance that workforce housing units will
actually be, be produced.
In addition to that, that primary concern, I noticed a couple of drafting issues. One of
which, the draft ord—ordinance exempts projects pursuant to HRS 201-HH. I looked-we looked it up and I, we couldn't find that ordinance in the State statute, so a correct
reference should be made.
And also what Rory pointed out, apartment buildings or leasehold subdivisions would
be triggered by this bill, but there's no affordable percentage set in this, in the bill. It's
only for sale and for hotel units.
Couple of other things that I'll reiterate. Again, I've testified to a lot of these before.
I believe the workforce housing requirement should be triggered by a change in
zoning if this body opts to include any and all projects under the bill, a low affordable
percentage and higher number of units should be the trigger for zoned lands. As
drafted, the only sale of either a house lot or apartment units would satisfy the
affordable requirement.
Land, unimproved land is treated as in-lieu. Provision should be added to permit the
sale of affordable unimproved lots as a way of meet--to meet the requirement.
Also, as written, a developer may only partner with a nonprofit or community land
trust to build rental units. Partnerships to build for-sale units should also be allowed.
This concludes my testimony.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Bigelow.
Members, any questions for Ms. Bigelow? Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Ms. Bigelow, are you familiar with the Applicability section
of this bill?
MS. BIGELOW: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, I read it and it says "five or more dwelling units."
MS. BIGELOW: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So it would mean any place where somebody lives.
MS. BIGELOW: Right. But then when you go to the requirements, it says 40 percent to
600,000--for a 600,000 sale unit; 50 percent for anything above 600,000; and then
the third is for hotel. It doesn't list a rental project. If you built an apartment and
you're going to rent high-end, there's no required percentage for that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. We can take another look at that.
The other thing is that lots are also included in the applicability.
MS. BIGELOW: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So unless there's something else that.
MS. BIGELOW: But there's, the, it talks about units for a house. There's no, the .
unimproved lots are under in-lieu fees, the way I read it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No. It's five or more lots, new lots--five or more new lots is
applicable.
MS. BIGELOW: That's true. It, it, that--it triggers it, but it doesn't have a percentage
requirement on it. So--I mean it does. It, it would be whatever you're going to sell
the lots for, $600,000 or less, but you couldn't offer those same lots-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, you're talking about the in-lieu part.
MS. BIGELOW: --as affordable.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Your reference is to the in-lieu fees and the equivalent.
MS. BIGELOW: Just that if you have a, a 50-lot subdivision, it would be nice to be able to
sell just the lots and meet your affordable requirement.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And that's possible.
MS. BIGELOW: Okay. I, I didn't read it. I didn't read it as clearly as you do.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I believe it is, but we'll double-check with the Chairman of
the Committee. But that was my assumption and I think, I think it's there. But we'll
get clarification.
MS. BIGELOW: Okay. All right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
MS. BIGELOW: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any further questions for Ms. Bigelow?
Having none, thank you very much for your comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next speaker is Stan Franco, followed by Robert Thomas.
MR. STAN FRANCO, HOUSING FOR THE LOCAL PERSON (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-121):
Thank you, Council Chair and Councilmembers, for allowing me to speak.
My name is Stan Franco. I represent HLP, HLP, Housing for the Local Person.
And what we mean here is what Inez talked about. We want the people that want to
live here to be able to have a home here. And HLP urges the County Council to pass
the residential workforce policy and do it now.
We are under--we understand there are some concerns, but we think this is a good
first step. We need to work things out as we go down the line. We need to pass this
ordinance now.
Beyond that, I just want to give you some ideas that HLP has come up with.
The first idea is we ask the Council to consider changing the access--accessory
dwelling ordinance to allow people living on lots of 6,000 square feet to build
secondary buildings of at least 400 square feet. We believe that would help the
affordable housing crisis that we have, and this idea came to us from our friend, Chris
Hart, as he spoke to HLP.
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The second idea is that we request that you think about and we, as a community,
think about having the landowners or maybe one of our famous people like Oprah to
make available to Maui's people at least 250 acres of land. We hope that by doing
this, we can start really bridging the problem of affordable housing on Maui. And we
believe that the County can start working on this. We would like to call this the idea
of "Dream City 2", like we started in the fifties. We had a "Dream City." We want to
have a "Dream City 2" where we put people on land that they can afford.
These are still in the idea stages right now with HLP, but we hope that the Council
and the rest of the Maui community, too, will work with us to make these, these ideas
reality.
And in closing, HLP has been part of this community effort over the last sixteen
months with Danny Mateo and, and his commit--Committee, working on this idea of
making housing for the local person a reality. And we believe in our sign--our sign
says "Housing Now." We want the housing now. We cannot wait. Our people
cannot wait. And, by the way, we are going to do sign waving on Thursday in front of
the old Kahului Shopping Center with these signs, "Housing Now". So come join us if
you can.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Franco.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning?
Having none, Mr. Franco, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Robert Thomas, followed by Zandra Souza Amaral.

MR. ROBERT THOMAS, ON BEHALF OF WEST MAUI LAND COMPANY, INC. (testifying
on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chairperson Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, Honorable Councilpersons.
My name is Robert Thomas, and I'm a land use lawyer and, with a law firm, and
where I have focused for many years on issues surrounding development and land
use. And I really thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today.
I hear a lot of the testimony, and it sounds like there's a lot of commitment and
passion on this issue and that, that you haven't reached this point lightly.
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But I am here to point out from a legal perspective to amplify some of the comments
made by earlier testimony that there are, in my opinion, some severe legal problems
with the bill.
Just for disclosure purposes, I am here testifying on behalf of Maui Land Company, if
there's any question about that.
There's two real points that I'd like to focus on. First of all, there is--I did submit
written testimony that has the legal citations in it if anybody would like these after the
fact or if you desire something that, that is more detailed, I'd certainly be able to
provide that either to you or to Corporation Counsel because 1 think it's in
everybody's interest on this one to get a bill that will, will, that's within the law.
I'm concerned because of two things. First of all, that the Counties have only the
authority to enact impact fees or, or put exactions on development that do not go to
affordable housing. And the citation for that is HRS, Chapter 48, Section 141 and
142, where it's, it's pretty clear that the Legislature reserve that power to themselves
to do by not—one, not delegating it to the Counties; and then, two, expressly
prohibiting the Counties from enacting an impact fee that goes to affordable housing.
It says there's other ways to approach affordable housing for the Counties. It just
reserve the power for impact fees to themselves. And the citation for that is HRS
Section 46-141 and 142.
It was pointed out earlier how Counties are, are, it's really that the Legislature has
plenary power in this place; that if it wanted to, it certainly could amend the law and
delegate that power down to this body or the Counties or their agencies, to enact this
sort of ordinance. But I'm afraid that the way the law reads right now is that it does
not have that power.
The second issue I'd like to talk about, too--I have thirty seconds left and I'll wrap up
there--is that Professor Callies mentioned the constitutional requirements when a, a
government enacts impact fees, exactions, in-lieu fees. He did not have the
opportunity to prepare written testimony, but in my materials that I have submit,
submitted to you, there is a citation to those cases, both well-known.
And I'll, I'll save any, any time for questions from the floor or from the Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Thomas.
Questions for Mr. Thomas? Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
Good morning, sir.
MR. THOMAS: Oh, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You cited HRS 46-141, 142?
MR. THOMAS: Yes, 141 and 142. It's under the, the, of course, Chapter 46 is the portion
of the State law that grants certain limited powers down to Counties. So, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
You, however, or can you cite within the existing bill what the reference points would
be relative to your remarks?
MR. THOMAS: So it sounds like you're asking if there's actual places in there that refer to
impact fee versus an in-lieu fee.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. I'm asking you to make a connection.
MR. THOMAS: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You're, you're citing stuff from State law, but you've left absent
at this point anything that directly relates to the bill that's before us for passage today.
MR. THOMAS: Right. In, in--the reason I, I chose, I, I look at State law is because, you
know, we always have to act within whatever the delegated authority is, so we always
have to make a touchpoint back to State law to make sure that what we're doing is
actually a permitted power that the State has delegated back.
But impact fees, the statute talks about impact fees. And I understand that your
proposed ordinance talks about in-lieu fees. It also seeks what's called in the law,
"exactions", which are essentially pay-to-play type things where in order to, to receive
land use permissions, that governments tend to ask people looking to make
reasonable use of their property, to make some sort of contributions to an impact.
And the courts tend to, to look at those very broadly as to what is considered an
impact fee, not necessarily the label that this body or, or Corp. Counsel would put on
it. So it will look to the impact. If it's something that the, that the property owner or
the developer has to give up, the pay to play, in order to get certain permissions, that
triggers those constitutional requirements. And it also triggers, in my view, the
statutory requirements under Chapter 46.
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In a case from, from the 1980s, the Hawaii Supreme Court said in land use matters,
here in Hawaii, because of the State Planning Act, all matters regarding land use
tend to, they're not purely home rule type of issues, they are issues that the, the local
governing body must take into account the requirements of State law.
Does that answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well, I'd prefer to have a, a specific citation of the component
of our proposed bill of where you would relate your opening remarks. As an
example, would you relate it to Section 2.96.080 under Residential Workforce
Housing Agreement, number 7, talks about payment of in-lieu fees for provision of
in-lieu land, as an example.
MR. THOMAS: Yes, that's one. Another place would be the 2.96.030, the applicability
requirements as to certain levels that kick in certain requirements. There, the entire
section .030, as well as the section you mentioned. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, sir.
MR. THOMAS: You're welcome. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Ms. Anderson
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Thomas, for being here. You said that you represent Maui Land
Company?
MR. THOMAS: Yes, West Maui Land Company.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: West Maui Land Company.
MR. THOMAS: West Maui Land. Yes, it's in the written testimony. West Maui Land
Company, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you're from a Honolulu firm?
MR. THOMAS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you came over specific to testify on this?
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MR. THOMAS: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Thomas? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Thomas, also in reference to your written
testimony, you represent West Maui Land Company, and then throughout, you also
use the terminology, "West Maui." Are you aware that, that is a region that we refer
to?
MR. THOMAS: Oh, absolutely. I was just using it for shorthand so every time, to, to ease
the reader so I wouldn't have to say West Maui Land Company urges the, urges the,
the Council to, to reconsider this bill. It was simply a shorthand for convenience.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: As the West Maui representative, I would prefer that you
not use that terminology. I think it's disrespectful of my community.
MR. THOMAS: Oh, I, I apologize if that was the case. I, I certainly would, from now on,
use the term "West", either some acronym or something else that would be more
preferable. So there's, apparently, so there's no confusion. I, I apologize for that-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
MR. THOMAS: --if there was any confusion as to who it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that point.
Members, questions for Mr. Thomas? Having none, thank you very much for your
testimony.
MR. THOMAS: Thank you, Chair and Members of the Council. Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Zandra Souza-Amaral, followed by David Frasier.

MS. ZANDRA SOUZA-AMARAL (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning.
Aloha kakahiaka still yet.
Kou mau hoa aloha.
Zandra
Souza-Amaral ko'u inoa. I'll tell you in olelo haole what I just told you in my native
tongue, olelo Hawaii. I said good morning, my friends. My name is Zandra
Souza-Amaral, and it's a privilege to stand before you.
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And as I stand before you, the one thing that comes to mind is what I envision right
now is where our Honorable Chair is seated. I remember Chairperson Danny Mateo
sitting there, and I was sitting in the audience there and he says, "Enough talk
already; enough talk already. We gotta do something." And this was the first week
that he was on the bench.
And to Chairperson Mateo, I'd like to say thank you. For all of you that have served
on his Committee, I want to say thank you. To our Chairperson, Riki Hokama, I want
to tell you thank you. To our numerous community associations and task force, I'd
like to say thank you. To our Board of Realtors, I'd like to say thank you. To my
children and my grandsons who wait diligently for affordable homes, I'd like to say
thank you.
In using my time wisely, I'd like to say my only concerns is as I--and I am a realtor.
Let's get that on the books because I know everybody look, "Ah, realtors." And I am
the principal broker and owner of Aina Hawaii ZSA Properties, which I'm quite proud.
It gives me an opportunity to serve affordable people for the affordable homes. But I
am really concerned with the 40 percent and the 50 percent. Reason is, is because I
served on the Maui Nui Affordable Housing Task Force from the very beginning. And
for years, we went around in circles with that; and we came up with 20, then we
settled on 30. And as I go through--and I still sit on many boards and many
organizations, professional organizations in affordable housing--and I need to tell you
that we need to look at what is going to work.
Another thing I'm--and there's been enough said about that--but the one thing I'd like
to state also is I hear all this legality stuff coming up now. What, what saddens me is
that all of this did not come up when it was in committee, because this is where I
heard most of the dialogue. But I'd like to humbly ask all of you in closing, continue
to dialogue, continue to do what is right for the people; but remember Chairperson
Mateo's words: "Null talk already. We gotta move. We gotta do something."
Because it's kinds like so many of the speakers had stipulated, and our humble
Mr. Stan Franco who works very hard with our community, our needy community-thank you, Mr. Franco--is that we do need to put people in houses now.
But what we cannot do is we cannot make it beyond the reach of the developers so
that they walk out of our community. I worked for a very large land development
corporation in California, the Les Corporation. We built cities; and I saw them walk
away from projects because it was beyond their means.
So, in closing, I'd like to say thank you very much. Look at all that was said today,
and especially look at the in-lieu fees, and in closing fifteen seconds, in-lieu fees and
the percentage in housing. Look at that very diligently and ask yourself, "Is this
something that truly is going to benefit getting affordable houses on the market?"
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I love you all, I respect you all, and I thank you so much for your time.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, questions for Ms. Souza-Amaral?
Having none, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: The next speaker, David Frazier, will be offering testimony on County
Communication 06-262; followed by Rick Medina.

MR. DAVID FRAZIER, KIHEI COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION (testifying on County
Communication No. 06-262):
Good morning, Chair Hokama, Councilmembers.
A little off the topic here. I'm going to go to agenda item 06-262. And my name is
David Frazier, President of the Kihei Community Association. I'm testifying today on
behalf of the Board and really here just to say that we would like to see, if you can
find time, in the October 31 agenda for the, to take, start taking a look at this option,
We're very excited. We talk a lot about getting creative about creating infrastructure.
And as we all are well aware, we are in desperate need of a new high school in
South Maui, and Everett Dowling has afforded us a very creative opportunity to
provide one to that area. And so I'm here really today just to be an advocate for
taking a look at that option and trying to speed it through as quickly as we can so that
we might have within a reasonable amount of time even a chance opportunity of
creating a badly, badly needed facility in, in South Maui.
And just in a couple of other notes on this as well, and certainly all the details haven't
been completely described by Mr. Dowling, but we have had the opportunity to sit in
several meetings, this is a very progressive school. It's turnkey. It's going to have all
the amenities from day one in it. And it also supports, my understanding is, the
police station which the KCA will also be here advocating that since we've approved
the design funds in last year's budget. We're also very hopeful that, that this can be
something that combines the police station for Kihei in the process, and the two will
marry with each other nicely and we'll actually be able to get those both constructed
shortly.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Frazier.
Any questions for our testifier, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your comments.
MR. FRAZIER: Have a great day.
COUNTY CLERK: Rick Medina, followed by our last speaker, Peter Martin.
MR. RICK MEDINA (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MR. MEDINA: My name is Rick Medina. I'm a member of the Maui Long-Term Care
Partnership, Central Maui Planning Region.
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Council.
Thank you for this opportunity to speak to you about affordable housing.
After considering the illegalities heard today, we still believe that this is a great step in
the right direction in helping our community find decent, safe, and affordable housing.
This could serve as a catalyst which may bring a developer, a landowner, the County,
the Maui Long-Term Care Partnership, together with some innovative lending
institution that will help us achieve the goal of this community in providing our
workforce with suitable and quality homes as expeditiously as possible.
I cannot explain in the time available how we propose that this be done, but we
suspect the Partnership, including the County, is needed in order to fully implement
this law so that we can achieve the most affordable housing possible. Some
exceptions to our laws without sacrificing quality and oversight would be needed to
begin working on a housing project.
We hope that through your cooperation, housing will be built and occupied by the
hundreds of families who need them, including our growing senior population, of
which I am one; our workforce; the disabled; and veterans, of course. And we all
know that you all support them all.
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Mr. Danny Mateo, we appreciate your hard and compassionate work in putting this
together, and Members of the Council for sitting through these many meetings which
1 watched on television. I know it was difficult. But I think it's a step in the right
direction, that if the bill needs tweaking, it can be done from the law. Once you enact
the law, it will be something that we can view and we can amend where needed. But
I think that if we're going to provide affordable housing, we must take this first great
step.
Also, we support the two percent of the revenues that will be generated from the real
property tax amendment that will be on the Charter. We fully understand that this is
not a tax increase.
So I hope the people watching on television will understand that and vote for that
amendment on the Charter.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. MEDINA: I cannot answer any questions. I'm too old.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medina.
COUNTY CLERK: The last individual who signed up to offer testimony today is Peter
Martin.

MR. PETER MARTIN (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers.
I didn't think I was going to testify, but then couldn't, couldn't resist.
Everybody knows what I'm going to talk about once again. You're going to get sick of
it. It's the Puunoa Village project. Why do I bring this up once again? Well, it must
be just to irritate everybody. No, not, not really.
People ask me why don't I let this go. 1 go, "Well, should maybe, but the more I think
about it, I don't think so." And here's the reason. I see these signs, "Housing Now."
You know when Puunoa Village would have been done? June, if Mr. Kent Smith
could have done it that fast. I never thought he could, but he's pretty good at getting
stuff done, and I would have been impressed. "Housing Now." It would have been
done--260 units.
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Think about the people who voted against it. Not, 1, I, I know--what's that thing? I'm
not trying to give everybody a guilt complex, but think about--you voted against it and
I'm trying to figure out why. I, 1, 1, it boggles my mind, all right. And we're supposed
to--my daughter, 1 always tell her, "I, I learn from my failure again." And she goes,
"Dad, why don't you ever think before you fail, and then you wouldn't have to fail first
until you accomplish something." I said, you know, "That's a good idea, but it just
doesn't seem to be the way I do things."
So Puunoa's going to come back. Kent's off doing windmills. I'm not going to ask
anybody else to testify again. That was my plan last time to get you to see the real
people. Didn't work, but unless something happens to me, I'm bringing it back. But,
and I will review some of these things. And it's just frightening. You guys got to look
at this again. Sixty percent affordable. Hey, you're not 60 percent now. Our max
was, 1 think 140. I might have a little detail wrong, but I'm sure nobody's going to ask
me questions on it 'cause you want this, for me to quit talking about it.
We had a, a 60 percent affordable. We had a buyback of ten years. We were going
to use a cane ... road, which, by the way, I read somewhere somebody said the first
thing they'd do would condemn the cane road. You don't have to condemn it. Just
ask us. You can use it. We've never said anybody couldn't use it. You like condemn
it, go ahead--but we'll let you use it without condemnation. I always told everybody
that. You can ask the Police Department over there; ask Dave Minami. We're, we're,
we got no problem if you folks want to use the cane road.
What are the other things? We were going to pay a park fee. We were going to pay,
oh, no, we weren't. We, we were going to do nine acres of park. We were paying,
what did I listen to the other day? A traffic impact fee. We were paying a school fee.
We're giving everything anybody wanted. Of course, we were going to cause traffic.
I, I, you cannot build anything in Hawaii and not affect traffic. It was a debate.
Am 1 done? Or do I have another minute?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. You're done, Mr. Martin.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you.
Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony today.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Martin was the last individual who signed up to offer
testimony today, and all the testimon--written testimony that was received has been
duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will provide one last opportunity for anyone wishing to provide
comment on any item that has been agendized for today's meeting to please make
yourself known. You will be provided this opportunity at this time.
Okay, we have one gentleman coming forward. Please state your name for the
record, give your testimony, and then we would ask if you would please take care of
the form requirements. Thank you.

MR. BILL KAUAKEA MEDEIROS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-121):
Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers.
My name is Bill Medeiros. And I listened to all the testimony given, and there seems
to be areas of opposition, whether the percentage is too high or not high enough, and
whether it should be attached as a affordable housing component to a development.
I'd like to suggest, and I'm sure it has been deliberated on before; but, as far as
affordable housing, I know in Nana when the hotel built their workforce housing for
their employees, they donated the land--and this was over thirty years ago before the
word "workforce housing" even came around. They developed a, they provided the
land; they got a contractor to do it; and the employees were able to purchase house
and lot for a package price which was very low because the land was free.
I'm wondering why are we not considering contracting out affordable housing
projects. As a County, we contract out bridges; we contract out roads; and now that
we're thinking of having a two percent affordable housing fund, that may be a good
utilization of that fund to start some of this affordable housing projects without it being
attached to a developer, but contracting it out to a contractor where the cost would be
certainly lower in my estimation. And the developer wouldn't be concerned about
whether his market value units would be able to subsidize the affordable housing
units.
So I'd like to recommend that be considered. I think Committee Chair Mateo, I think
has mentioned that option before. But I think it's a, a good time to consider that
again. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Any questions for Mr. Medeiros on his comments on us this morning?
Having none, thank you very much.
Having no one else coming forward, Members, with no objections, the Chair will be
closing testimony for today, the 20th of October, 2006.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Members, I'm aware of the time of day. Therefore--excuse me one, one second.
Members, with no objections, we shall--any objections to accepting written testimony
that has been submitted to the body for today's meeting?

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall accept those written testimony as ordered, to the Clerk.

WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF
THIS MEETING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we are ready to conduct the formal business of the body. I'm
aware of the time. The Chair is open to either working or to take a midday break.
Any--Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. Can I make a suggestion that we take up
the regular Council meeting minutes, as well as the first three committee reports on
our agenda, and then suggest a recess before we come back and take care of the
housing bill?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any objections, Members?

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very--yes, Ms. Tavares?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, I was going to suggest that we move the, the housing
bill to the end of calendar and try to do everything else, then take our break and
come back, so that might extend it by, you know, a few more minutes, but.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Okay, the Chair will take that under advisement.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I just wanted the Members to know that between two
o'clock and three o'clock, I will not be available. I can be available to that time and
after that time, but it's going to be really difficult for me to change at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, the Chair will then move forward with the business calendar of the body as
agendized for today, and taking the suggestions from the body, the Chair will ask that
we try and conduct all business and then consider a end of calendar for Committee
Report 06-121. Conduct the business, take the break, and then return for discussion
and decision on Housing Committee Report 06-121. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Then if that's the direction, would you like a motion to
move 06-121 to end of calendar?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask if we can wait till the Clerk brings up that specific item in the
order of the agenda, please.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.

MINUTES
The minutes of the regular Council meeting held on September 1, 2006, was presented at
this time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL
MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 1, 2006, BE APPROVED.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt the
minutes of the regular Council meeting of 1 September 2006. Comments?
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-118 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL Na 54 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
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WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT" be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and BE ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-223, from the Budget Director,
transmitting the proposed bill, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-118.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-118. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The purpose of the proposed bill contained within the committee report is to amend
Appendix A, Part I, of the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget by appropriating $2 million for the
construction, maintenance, and repair of County roads in the County of Maui. More
specifically, the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management, during our
Committee meeting, clarified that the use of the $2 million will be appropriated as
follows: first, a $600,000 amount would be used for improvements to Hina Avenue
from Wakea to Mokapu in Kahului; and $1.4, the balance of the 2 million, would be
used for the realignment of Hansen Road, from the Puunene Post Office towards
Pulehu Road. It was noted in the, in the discussion at Committee, that both Hina
Avenue, as well as Hansen Road, are considered major collector roads that would
serve Kahului, as well as the link between Upcountry Paia to the Kihei-Wailea and
out to eventually, if they want to go out to Lahaina area, respectively.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 54.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-119 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That BILL NO. 55 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES, CAPITAL
IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)" be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and BE ORDERED TO PRINT;
2.

That BILL NO, 56 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 3388, BILL NO. 35 (2006), RELATING TO
THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and BE ORDERED TO PRINT; and

3.

That County Communication No. 06-234, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-119.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-119. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
To get to the point of this particular issue, this body previously approved the dollar
amount to move forward with the, the next phase of the Central Maui Landfill.
Unfortunately, that number was not high enough because after we received bids, we
underbid. So we have come--the Department has come back to the body for their
consideration of increasing. Some of the information that has created a sense of
urgency, if you will, is that although we estimated the use for life of the existing landfill
of receiving approximately 400, 400 tons of waste per day, the actual reception of
waste has been between 600 and 655,000, excuse me, 600 to 655 tons of waste per
day, a 50 percent increase; and, at times, it's gone up to 900 tons a day.
So because of that, the capacity of the existing Phase IV-A of the landfill is expected
to reach its capacity between the end of this year, December to February of '07.
Because of that, this body considered and has move forward for the consideration of
the full Council approving an, an increase of dollars to allow the Department to move
forward to deal with the next phase, Phase IV-B of our Central Maui Landfill.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'd just like to note in regards to this, specifically since there was a letter to the editor
today or yesterday regarding the accelerated filling up of our landfill attributing it to
hotel deconstruction, the reason the landfill is filling up is because we're tearing down
hotels. It was clearly pointed out to us that the landfill, the Central Maui Landfill is
only for residential use. So I just wanted to make that point clear to everybody that
the reason the landfill is filling up so fast, I guess is because of the accelerated

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 20, 2006
Page 76

growth in Maui County that we did not anticipate because it is all strictly due to
residential refuse.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
Just a final note of the, in the discussion phase, is that the Department has indicated
to this, to the Committee, anyway, that the reason why there is increased, part of the
reason why we have an increased amount of waste was because we weren't
accurately measuring the amount of waste that we were getting before. And now,
since we've moved the landfill reception area from the old area where everybody is
used to driving in and onto the landfill, now we have an area where they can come in
and everything is pretty much measured more accurately. And because of that, now
we're seeing that we're getting more than what we thought we were getting. So that
also contributes to the unexpected increase of volume on top of the, you know, the
comments that Member Anderson has made which is a logical, you know, deduction.
So there's a couple of things that have added to it.
And, finally, if you speak to the people who are deconstructing their hotels, you will
find according to information that we've received, is that a vast majority of the
materials that are being broken down are being recycled into the new structures that
they will be getting.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NOS. 55 and 56, respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-120

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-103 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING
MICHAEL W. FOLEY, RANSOM PILTZ, BERNICE LU, PATRICIA EASON,
JOHANNA AMORIN, DIANE SHEPHERD, NICANOR CASUMPANG, JR., AND
SUZANNE FREITAS IN ASGHAR R. SADRI V. KURT ULMER ET AL., CIVIL
NO. CV06-00430 ACK KSC" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-120.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-120. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 3, 2006, to discuss a proposed resolution to
indemnify the individuals as mentioned by the County Clerk.
The Deputy Corporation Counsel provided a brief overview of the matter indicating
that a new case had been filed in Federal court by property owner Asghar Sadri
naming the Planning Director and various former and present members of the
Planning Commission as defendants in their official capacities as County employees
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and in their individual capacities, claiming equitable estoppel, constitutional
violations, and conspiracy to violate civil rights.
Based on the information received and the recommendation from the Deputy
Corporation Counsel, your Committee voted to support the resolution to indemnify
the defendants in this matter.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 06-103.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-121 - HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO.
, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY" be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 05-132, from the Director of Housing and
Human Concerns, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
CHAIRMAN, ID LIKE TO MOVE THAT COMMITTEE
REPORT 06-121 BE MOVED TO END OF CALENDAR.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to move
Committee Report 06-121 to the end of the calendar. Discussion? If not, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 06-121 WAS DEFERRED TO THE
END OF THE AGENDA FOR THIS MEETING.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-122 - PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-104 , entitled "AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS
IN EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY
SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII FOR WAILUKU WASTEWATER
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FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENT" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-226, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-122 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-122. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair, this report details your Committee review
and recommended approval of a resolution to authorize eminent domain proceedings
for a 23,556 square feet portion of a parcel within the Y. Hata Tract located near the
Kahului Beach Road and Waiehu Beach Road intersection.
The subject property is necessary for the wastewater system improvements
anticipated for the Wailuku Force Main Replacement Project which is projected to
begin in 2007. The property has been valued at $248,000. All other needed
properties have been acquired with the exception of this one particular portion.
Having received comment from the Director, the Wastewater Division Chief, and
review of Corporation Counsel, your Committee recommends adoption of the
resolution and the filing of the County Communication 06-222 [sic/
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Mr. Chairman, for clarification, I would note that the County
Communication number is 06-226 and not 06-222.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for the correction.
COUNTY CLERK: And for the record, the RESOLUTION is 06-104.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with the exception of Committee Report 06-121 which
has been moved to the end of calendar, there are no further committee reports to
consider. Shall we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-254 - THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated October 9, 2006)
Informing of the Police Department's intent to expend $41,791.15 in Federal
Forfeiture Funds to provide funding for the change order on the furnishing and
delivery of one Mobile Command Post Vehicle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-254.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-254. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, no further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-255 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated September 26, 2006)
Transmitting seventy-four contracts for August 2006 for the Council's information and
for filing with the County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman.
UNLESS THERE ARE ANY MEMBER, MEMBERS WHO WISH
TO HAVE ANY OF THE SEVENTY-FOUR CONTRACT FOR
AUGUST OF 2006 BE REFERRED TO THE BUDGET AND
FINANCE COMMITTEE, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-225.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me--255. Excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-255. Ms, Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to draw attention to a contract on page three, Contract No. C3748, to furnish
and deliver cover material to the Central Maui Landfill for Ameron International in the
amount of $1,300,000. I'm wondering if Mr. Public Works Director Arakawa can give
us an idea as to what the material will be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director, any comments to the question from Ms. Anderson?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Anderson, generally, we are required to cover the trash at a landfill.
It's generally soil material that's used as cover.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the reason I'm asking is 'cause Ameron does export
sand. And I, I just want an assurance that this is not going to be sand.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: No, it's not
sand.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have heard the offer by Chairman Kane of our Budget and Finance
Committee. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to bring the Members' attention to page two, Contract No. C3751, and again
it's a Public Works related matter, just out of the interest of folks who live in the
Makawao area. If I could ask Director Arakawa to give us some specifics on the
Makawao Avenue and Makani Road improvements, say, $434,629 appropriation. If
you could give us some specifics?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Molina, this is a, a, a planning and design contract that we have
entered into with R. M. Towill Corporation to, to do Makawao Avenue and Makani
Road improvements, primarily roadway improvements, drainage, and sidewalk
improvements along a stretch of Makawao Avenue, going down to Kalama
Intermediate School.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Great. Lot of happy folks will appreciate that.
Thank you, Mr. Director. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further questions or considerations for referral of a contract to Budget
and Finance Committee? Having none, Mr. Kane, any comments or discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, anything further? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-256

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated October 10, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Fire and Public Safety Commission due to the resignation of Lui Hokoana
received on October 9, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-256.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-256. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee received a correspondence from the Mayor's office indicating the
resignation of Lui Hokoana from the Fire and Public Safety Commission effective
October 9, 2006.
I'd like to thank Mr. Hokoana for serving our community in this capacity. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having--Mr. Kane, excuse me.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I, I just hope that, that this body or a future body take a look at a span of time where
we've seen a very high rate of resignations to board and commissions; and let's go
see why we're having such a high number or perceived high number. It just seems
that every meeting, we're dealing with this. So something's wrong; something's
wrong somewhere and we need to, we, as a body, need to go do our, our--we need
to go look at it.
So I just share those comments, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-257 - AGNES M. HAYASHI, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
PROGRAM MANAGER, (dated October 6, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of the CDBG Fact Sheet and annual Action Plan (AAP)
Submission Schedule for Program Year 2007 (July 1, 2007 - June 30, 2008).
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-257 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-258 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,

(dated September 29, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
ESTIMATED REVENUES, CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS, AND TOTAL
APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-258 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-259 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated September 29, 2006)
Transmitting four proposed bills all entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND ASSESSMENTS".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-259 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(See page 89 for comments.)

NO. 06-260 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated October 2, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of the Fiscal Year 2006 Fourth Quarter Capital Improvement
Projects Implementation Report as of June 30, 2006.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-260 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-261 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated September 28, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Finance Director's Quarterly Report for Fiscal Year July 1,
2005 to June 30, 2006 and Capital Improvement Project Report as of June 30, 2006.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-261 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06 - 262 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,

(dated October 11, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of the "OPTION AGREEMENT" for the Kihei High School.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-262 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-263 - MICHAEL W. FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated October 12, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING PROCEEDING IN
EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT
UKUMEHAME, MAUI, HAWAII FOR UTILITIES, PARK, AND ACCESS PURPOSES
TO COUNTY PROPERTY".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-263 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-264 - ALICE L. LEE, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
(dated October 13, 2006)
Transmitting the following relative to the Maui Arts & Cultural Center:
1.

A copy of a proposed document entitled "FIRST AMENDMENT TO LEASE";

2.

A copy of a proposed document entitled "GRANT AGREEMENT FOR AN
AMENDMENT TO LEASE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY"; and

3.

A proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT FOR AN
AMENDMENT TO LEASE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY".

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-264 be referred to the Housing and Human Services Committee.
NO. 06-265 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated October 5, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF AN
EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT KALUA,
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WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII, TO MAUI ELECTRIC COMPANY, LIMITED, AND
HAWAIIAN TELCOM, INC., FOR ELECTRICAL AND COMMUNICATION
TRANSMISSION".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-265 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-266 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated October 6, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended September 2006.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-266 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referrals to the various standing
committees of the Council. Any considerations to be proposed or questions?
Mr. Kane.

COMMENTS RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-259
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair. I only would like to make a note that on County
Communication 06-259, that's on page four of your agenda, Members, the third item,
which is one of the four proposed bills, that will be an item that we are looking at
taking up because the State law, it deals with a calendar year fee, not a fiscal year
fee. And because of our timeline of limited meetings, this is something that we may
have to take up and we anticipate taking up. So just a fyi for the Members that this is
something that we can expect on a Budget and Finance agenda in the next couple of
weeks. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Any further considerations to the Chair? If not, County Communication 06-257
through and including County Communication 06-266 shall be referred to the various
standing committees of the Council as noted on your agenda.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIOR,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bill for an ordinance was presented.

ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 53 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.80B, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
THE GENERAL PLAN AND THE COMMUNITY PLANS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares, you wish to take up this item at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, yes, I do. I think it would be rather quick.
I MOVE TO APPROVE ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
BILL NO. 53.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to pass
Bill 53 on second and final reading. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman, thank you.
Your Planning Committee has been reviewing the General Plan process for a number
of years, and we are I think getting closer and closer to the point where we can make
this a workable document.
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Your staff, Mr. Chair, in years past, was responsible for crafting the bill as it, Bill 84,
as we fondly remember it, and it was to get the General Plan process and the
community plan process in a more workable enforceable type of a situation. Some
little things came up and through interpretations, it was found that the, that the
GPACs who are already empowered, the three GPACs, could not actually get down
to the business that they had to do until we fixed certain things in the bill.
I believe that the amendments we discussed in Committee have been addressed in
such a way that, that those General Plan Advisory Committee members who are
very, very anxious to participate in this process can begin. So, hopefully, as soon as
this is passed out of here and signed by the Mayor, they can begin once again the
work that is so very important to all of us here in Maui County.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried nine-zero. Bill 53 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, the only item left is the committee report that was moved to
the end of calendar.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, the Chair is considering a recess till 1:30 p.m. Is that sufficient time for
your requirements or would you like another time to--for consideration? Okay, I have
some Members requesting 2:00 p.m. I am aware of the comments shared by
Ms. Johnson, so thank you. Two p.m., or shall we go one forty-five? Two p.m.?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Request a brief recess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Short recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:23 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:25 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting for the twentieth of October, 2006 shall return to
order.
Members, we have one final item for today's meeting. However, we shall stand in
recess till 2:00 p.m. this afternoon--2:00 p.m. Council is in recess till 2:00 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:26 RM., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:05 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of the twentieth October, 2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the remaining parts of the agenda.

DEFERRED COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-121

- HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO.
(2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY" be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 05-132, from the Director of Housing and
Human Concerns, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-121.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-121. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Housing and Human Services Committee
met on August 17, August 31, 2006; September 12, 14, and 20, 2006; and October 5
and 10, 2006; to continue the discussion on the draft residential workforce housing
policy.
The intense discussion and the numerous considerations, options, and alternatives
that the Committee addressed was definitely overwhelming. Some of the key and the
main points of the bill: it applies to developments of five or more dwelling units under
new undeveloped lots, a combination thereof, that did not already have an affordable
housing requirement, preliminary subdivision approval, or a building permit and to,
and to developments of three or more new hotel units, any conversion of hotel to
timeshare, and any hotel renovation that results in additional units.
Developers are required to offer for sale or rent 40 percent of the units as residential
workforce units when at least half of the dwellings and/or new lots are priced below
600,000; and projects in which half or more of the dwellings and/or new lots are
priced over 600,000, the affordable requirement therefore would be 50 percent.
The bill will serve households earning between 80 and 160 percent of median income
with ownership, ownership units, and household earnings up to 120 percent of
median income with rental units.
The waitlist will be created by the developer following the rules set forth in the policy
and will be a lottery overseen by the Department of Housing and Human Concerns.
The workforce housing ownership units must be provided to the following income
groups: 40 percent to households earning between 100 and 120 percent of the
median income; 40 percent to those earning between 120 and 140 percent of the
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median income; and 20 percent for those households earning 140 and 160 percent of
median income.
The workforce housing rental units must be provided to the following income groups:
one-third will be for households making less than 80 percent of the median income;
one-third for households making 80 percent to 100 percent of the median income;
and a third to households making 100 to 120 percent median income.
In addition, the policy requires developers to build the affordable units before or
concurrently with the market-priced units.
Chairman, these are some of the highlights of the bill itself. And, at this time,
Chairman, I would like to yield the floor and allow my colleagues the opportunity to
share their opinions and comments and, and have this opportunity to speak on the
bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me. Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, the floor is open for anyone that would like to speak on the motion before
you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
I WOULD LIKE TO MOVE TO AMEND THE MAIN MOTION TO
REVISE SECTION 2.96.040(B)(4)(A) AS FOLLOWS:
THE IN-LIEU FEE PER UNIT SHALL BE AN AMOUNT
THAT REPRESENTS THE DIFFERENCE IN UNIT
COST FOR A FAMILY OF FOUR AT ONE HUNDRED
PERCENT AND ONE HUNDRED AND FORTY--AND
ONE HUNDRED AND SIXTY PERCENT; AMENDING
THAT ONE HUNDRED AND FORTY TO ONE
HUNDRED AND SIXTY PERCENT OF MEDIAN
INCOME PURSUANT TO HUD AFFORDABLE SALES
PRICE GUIDELINES AS ADJUSTED BY THE
DEPARTMENT WAITLIST AREA.
Mr. Chairman, this amendment would basically change the in-lieu fee from 120.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms., Ms., Ms. Anderson, one second, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I haven't second it yet.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us please.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
We have a motion to amend made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
This would basically--this is actually a floor amendment that was going to be
proposed by Member Johnson; and in her absence, I'm proposing this amendment.
It would basically increase the percentage of median income from 140 to
160 percent, changing the in-lieu fee from 120,400 per unit to 190,500 per unit.
Mr. Chair, I think this was addressed by several testifiers this morning. The attempt
here is, in this legislation, this overall legislation, is to see that we get housing built for
the residents of Maui County. And at 120 percent, the in-lieu fee, I think it would be
questionable as to whether or not developers would go ahead and build the housing.
They'd much rather opt out for the 120,000 in-lieu fee.
I think it was kinda scary to have one person crunch the numbers for us for what this
would mean in the Wailes 670 project. Not only would $120,000 in-lieu fee cause us
to probably not have any affordable housing in that project, which I might add is
supposed to be originally a residential project, but it would mean the loss of
somewhere in the neighborhood of $56 million in in-lieu fee if they were to, to go that
route and if it were accepted.
I think the idea here is to get the housing built and, and to get it built in an integrated
manner so that our community is not segregated. So I hope we have support from
the Members for this amendment, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson.

Members, any further discussion on the motion to amend? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just a question. So by doing this, how does it impact if you
compare between a large project and a small project that's over the five and over
house size? So say the small guy coming in to develop a small project over the
minimum that we've exempted, with this, does this put it more out of reach for the
small guy to be able to: (a) they can't afford the housing itself, so they're looking at
the in-lieu fee as an option. But now the small guy looks at this and goes, "This takes
it out of range." And I know if that's the case, I'm just asking the question. I'm sorry
that the, the, the proposer, not, not Member Anderson, but Member Johnson is not
here. Perhaps she could help me understand it; but, you know, if we were to play it
out, how would that impact a small-time developer trying to develop six lots, seven
lots or houses? And of that, the percentage that they have to create, how would this
in-lieu fee adjustment impact them to be able to even build the project?
So does this make it now only the big guys can absorb and still move forward to build
the houses? And if they don't, although the idea is to get more money on the in-lieu
side, less desirable? So the big guy now, for them, because they're bigger, they can
absorb versus the small guy now you've actually tied the hands even further on the
small developer to create the affordable housing, or the in-lieu fee which this body
seems content in accepting that as an option? And if we're going to do that, does
this now create a problem for the small guy to move forward with their project?
It's a question. If it can't be answered, then I'll leave it open-ended as part of this
discussion.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, and thank you for your ending remarks. The Chair was looking at it
more as a rhetorical question that it's a concern--you've stated a concern.
Once more, we do recognize that the original proponent of this amendment is by
Ms. Johnson, as stated in her memorandum to you, Members, dated the nineteenth
of October, 2006.
I would offer our Housing Chairman, Mr. Mateo, an opportunity to provide any
comment if he feels appropriate at this time as part of maybe assisting Mr. Kane with
the question that he has posed in general to the body. Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I guess I will respond to it this way. I am not sure specifically why the maker of the
motion actually intended to submit the amendment at this point. However, during
Committee discussions, Ms. Johnson made it real clear that she had wanted the
original 200,000 that we started off with early on to have been the number that we
dealt with.
The purpose was, and I think if I can recall, the intent was to get the units built, not to
get money. And Ms. Johnson, during her Committee dialogue with the Committee,
stood on that premise quite firmly. And when we had discussed lowering that, that
figure, she was cognizant of the fact that this is something that she had wanted to
once again pursue and would, in fact, bring it up at first reading.
So other than that, Mr. Chair, that is just what I recall from the discussion from
Committee meetings.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
We are under discussion on the motion to amend. Mr. Pontanilla. I'm, I'm sorry.
Wait. Just, just a--forgive me, it's in the afternoon. That was Mr. Kane had the floor.
He asked the question. You assisted in a response.
Mr. Kane, any further comments or remarks regarding the motion to amend?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I'll, I'll yield the floor because the other comment that
I'd like to share has to do with specific to this amendment, but my comments in
discussion regarding some testimony that related indirectly to, or directly to this. And
so I'll yield the floor if Member Pontanilla and any other Member has comments, you
know, I'll, I'll yield and then I'll reserve my final comments for a second and final time
during the amendment discussion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair recognizes Mr. Pontanilla, and then Ms. Anderson
asked for an opportunity. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
As far as I can recall, the policy at one time was $200,000 in regards to the in-lieu
fee; and how did we derive with $200,000 was the question. And with further
discussion, it came to be that now we look at the difference between 120 percent
median income as compared to 140 percent that gave us that $120,000.
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When I look at the amendment, it's almost coming back to the $200,000 criteria that
we had originally asked for by utilizing the difference between 100 percent median
income and 160 percent median income.
That's my comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I just wanted to address Member Kane's concern
You know, the in-lieu fee isn't necessarily going to, I think this change in the in-lieu
fee wouldn't necessarily affect the little guy because he's more apt to go ahead and
build the house since, I mean if he's got a six-lot subdivision, he could make one of
the houses an affordable house. So he doesn't have to be concerned with what the
in-lieu fee is if he's, you know, only got a six-lot subdivision.
So--and that's the whole idea is to discourage people from using the in-lieu fee as a
way to opt out of building the housing.
So, you know, the other option that we have looking down the road here once this bill
gets in place, and I, I know Member Mateo is looking to fine-tune it in the future. And
one of those other options that we would have would be to do the in-lieu fee at
30 percent of the market price. And that, that way, you have a sliding scale.
And I did crunch the numbers. And if you're doing the $2 million of or $2 million
house, your in-lieu fee is going to be $600,000. That's pretty discouraging, I think.
But if you're doing a $400,000 house, then your in-lieu fee would be $120,000. So
there's a whole range that could be considered for the in-lieu fee based on
30 percent of the market price were, were we to, to look at that in the future.
But for now, I think our, our main intention is to get housing built on the ground. And
I just don't think 120,000 in-lieu fee is going to effectuate that, especially if you're
building high-end housing. That's, that's a drop in the bucket; "Where do I sign up
and get this off my back?"
We want to make it more difficult for them to do that. We want the housing built.
And, as others have said, nothing's perfect. We gotta get this on the ground, see
how it's going to work, and then fine-tune it down the road.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 20, 2006
Page 99

So I hope Members would find a, a reason to support this today.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Before I recognize anyone else, I can recall as a member of the Committee, that the
Committee did put forth a question to the Department how it arrived at the $60,000
in-lieu figure that it currently uses and what that was based on. And we knew that it
was a fluctuation, a range of the in-lieu, regarding projects. I believe that one of the
reasons that it is part of this current proposal before you, Members, is that from the
private sector, we had heard a request that they would like to know the rules upfront,
and that everyone would be treated similarly; and that it wouldn't be 60,000 for a
project for Mr. Kane, 50,000 if it was Mr. Mateo, 100,000 if it was my project, but it
would be based on something that everyone knew upfront before they go in what
was the requirements and what was the rules for a project, and that it would all be
treated similarly.
So I just share that with the Members that were not part of the Committee and did not
have an opportunity to have been part of some of the Housing Committee's
meetings.
Further discussion on the motion to amend, Members? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
note with--I, i note that Member Anderson provided response and used the
percentage example, 2,000,000 would be 600,000, very undesirable, versus
400,000, $120,000. Citing the 30 percent, which was the original submittal or
proposal, I guess by Maui Tomorrow, as we heard in one of our testifier's remarks.
So that's my point. Just like what we did with the homeowner exemption versus with
the property tax, and that whole discussion, this is, this is a parallel. This is relative
to that. And in that, in this case now, we're looking at the small guy getting hit with
the same thing as the big guy; and it's not going to be easier. It's going to be harder
for the small guy because they have limited resources. They can't spread out. They
don't have other places where they can reflect less profit margin or losses to make up
for this area where they're subsidizing to make something happen. So I think the
small guy is the one that gets impacted here, the small developer.
And I'll note that, you know, it's unfortunate that we kind of have this "us against
them" thing in here this morning--today and throughout. And it's unfortunate, but it's
a reality. The line of questions and the, you know, it's just you can, you can sense it.
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And it's, it's unfortunate because we're all trying to get there--different roads and, you
know, to mock things, I think kind of makes it difficult, anyway.
The set amount, I think I have concern on the set amount because I think, and I may
be wrong and that's why I asked the, I asked it in a question, rhetorical as it may be.
It seems like the smaller guy, smaller developer who is trying to build homes is gonna
be more impacted adversely the way we currently have it, and that the big guy will be
able to absorb it, absorb the impact of it.
Finally, if the intent, if the intent is to discourage the in-lieu fee, then why are we
talking about an in-lieu fee? I mean if the intent is there, then Mr. Mayer made the
point, get rid of it. Force the house or else. You know, we want the house, we don't
want the money. We don't want the temptation. We don't want the, the Housing
Director to be put in a position of pressure that, "Oh, they're going to grab the money
and run." And we're going to defeat the purpose.
So I think those comments were, were good comments for those who are listening.
And so, I, I don't see how, I mean I see where we're going with this one, but I don't
know if it's the right way to go. I heard the comments, you know, "Oh, we're going to
have an effort later on to go fix it." Just imagine if we said that for all the things that
we don't do perfectly, and the reality is that's what we do. We wait until it's crisis and
broken, and we don't know what's going on and so we try to figure out a picture. We
wait until it's broken and then we go fix.
So we've come this far. I don't know. I think the percentage would be the better way
for go. So I guess it goes through now and then before second reading, we do a little
bit of homework and we go measure it and we go see whether or not, because it
won't change it back to first reading 'cause it doesn't change the intent of the bill, in
my call--I mean, and I'm just one of nine. But I think the percentage way may be the
better way to go than the set dollar amount that we have in this amendment. And I
think because it's gonna, it's gonna make it harder for the small developer to develop
the house which, which is just as important to build the one and two houses as it is to
focus in on the big guy who's building 441, or 637, or 283 units. Those two units, and
three units, and five units for local families are just as important. And if you going
hurt those guys because you're making it harder for them to do it because they don't
have anywhere to go to recover their loss on that part because it's a harder thing to
do, then it's just, they're not going to show up to the dance. No more wahines. They
not going come dance.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Excuse me. Members, further discussion on the motion to amend?
Prior to asking--calling the question before you, Mr. Moto, Corporation Counsel, you
have heard. Should this move forward this afternoon and prior to second and final
reading the Council would consider possibly changing from this proposal to a
percentage, is your opinion that it would not require us to go back to first reading?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.
Yes, I, I agree with that judgment that if the Council were at second reading, to take
up an amendment like, for example, to change the formula or percentage, that it
would not constitute a change that so, would be so significant as to result in a new
bill that requires another first reading.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So noted. Motion passes seven "ayes"; one "no", Mr, Kane; one
"excused", Ms. Johnson.
We are back to the main motion as amended. We're under discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Would you like to speak now, Mr. Mateo? I have others that would like
the floor, so I am just asking since you granted the opportunity of others to-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --share comments, if you would rather speak now, I'm happy to

recognize you as the Chairman of our Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I, I wanted to offer an
amendment at this point before we, we continue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, please do.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
Chairman, I have copies that I will be disseminating to, to the Members.
And I believe during earlier testimony, Chairman, there was, there was a question
regarding the rental developments and what, what was required.
The amend--the amendment that I am, am proposing, if the Members will look on the
policy on page six, page six, item number three, to clarify the requirement for, for
rentals, after the word "hotel", the addition will be "or five or more new dwelling units
for rental purposes are created". And Chairman, I have copies of my proposed
amendment so the Members can, can see it. Can it be distributed to the Members?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to having that distributed, I would, I'm, the Chair is willing to
entertain a short recess to allow you some time to review and digest the amendment
as, that Mr. Mateo is proposing. Is ten minutes sufficient, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. How about if, two-forty, two forty-five? What is your preference,
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Two-forty.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Two-forty. Okay, this Council shall be in recess until 2:40 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:31 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:42 RM., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of the twentieth October, 2006, shall return
to order.
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Members, we are currently on Committee Report 06-121, with the main motion
amended.
Mr. Molina, you have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT 06-121 IN SUBSECTION 2.96.040(A)(3)
BY DELETING THE WORD "OR" AFTER THE SECOND
SEMICOLON FOLLOWING THE WORD "UNITS", AND ADDING A
SEMICOLON AND THE WORDS "OR FIVE OR MORE NEW
DWELLING UNITS FOR RENTAL PURPOSES ARE CREATED"
THERE--BEFORE THE COMMA PRECEDING THE WORD
"FORTY."
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion to amend by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, the amendment is in written form for your review as handed out by the
Council staff.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
The, the amendment simply provides clarification based on the question of what is
required in terms of rental developments. We had heard the inquiry earlier, earlier
this morning. And such language provides that clarification for us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Ms. Johnson.
We are now back to the main motion as amended. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, would you prefer amendments now or, or some
at second and final? Because I don't have anything written out for my amendment,
but it's very uncomplicated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then I would be happy--my, my preference, Members, is if we can take
care of the amendments and you are aware of what you would like to propose, I
would like to take care of it in this meeting because what I would like to have before
the community and others that have an interest is to see the bill in its final draft form
before we take final action. That is my preference.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES; Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that they're fully aware of the final document that we will be voting
yes or no on. That is my preference. So if you have something that you would like to
amend this afternoon, we have made a commitment to be here and to deal with this
as the final action of the day, I will be open to one more recess to allow any Member
an opportunity to flesh out and write a amendment for consideration this afternoon.
So that would be the Chair's comments regarding amendments to the housing
proposal before us.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you. I, I think that there is merit in the proposal, or
during the discussion of the former or the earlier proposal to amend, talking about the
percentage, the 30 percent instead of using the HUD guidelines differences, and I
think that a concern that has been raised several times has been about the in-lieu
fees and people can just opt out to pay all the fees and, or put one person
responsible for making a decision and being subjected to pressures on accepting
in-lieu fees instead of the housing or the land.
And we have seen a similar situation occur during discussions about parks and parks
assessment requirements where there are options. Instead of providing park land,
they can provide fees or provide an improvement to an existing park, etcetera.
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And some of these negotiations that have been going on have gone on to the point
where when we get it as a Council, it's almost too late to say, "No, we don't want
this."
So I'm thinking that to avoid that sort of situation happening with this housing policy is
that we make the payment of in-lieu fees subject to Council approval, so that would
be one way that we would know upfront what is being negotiated with the
Department and the developer or the landowner.
So I wasn't sure if that should just be tied in to the 30 percent amendment that I think
will probably be on the floor for second and final reading, but it is a matter of just
adding the phrase, "subject"--to counc--"to approval by the Council", in one of the
areas. So, you know, I don't mind waiting to tack it on to the 30 percent business or
not since we're talking about in-lieu fees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is that something you would like to consider for this reading this,
this afternoon, regarding the bill as, the motion as amended, Ms. Tavares?
(Councilmember Johnson returned to the meeting at 2:49 p.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, I could offer it now because I said what I'm
thinking about, it's, it's, it's very simple where it goes. And maybe if you can take a
look at it and then make a ruling on whether or not we should take a recess or not.
It's on page six, number four at the bottom of the page, the in-lieu section. So as you
read off the first sentence, second ... sentence, is that the "housing requirement
may be satisfied by payment of a fee, by providing improved land, or . . or by
improving unimproved land that is acceptable to the director." The next sentence
says, "Any donation of land must be approved by the council pursuant to
chapter 3.44."
So we already have one place where the, the Council is involved. So I would back
up to after it says, two sentences up, it says, "satisfied by payment of a fee", and
there's a semicolon. Before the semicolon, I would add, comma, "subject to approval
by council". So that's, if that's not clear, then if we can take a recess and I could
have it written out, I'd be happy to do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The, the Chair would, I would, the Chair would pre--would be
hap--I would like to call a recess for a couple of things, Members, yeah.
Regarding the donation of land that the Council would be--we have in this language
"pursuant to Chapter 3.44", is also part of the Charter which requires the Council to
accept land. So we have our Charter requirement besides being having it reinforced
through the Code.
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The proposal that we may consider that is currently not on the floor, but I would,
since it was--the idea has been brought up, I am going to call for a recess to confer
with Corporation Counsel to see if we may be crossing the line to the administrative
portion of the government's functions.
So stating that, we will be in recess till 3:00 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:51 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:02 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council shall return to order.
Members, we need some additional time to complete a proposed amendment that
will be presented for your consideration, therefore, we shall be in recess until
3:15 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 3:02 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:40 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair is reconvening our recessed meeting for the twentieth
October, 2006.
My apologies to you the Members and ladies and gentlemen in our gallery, We are
still awaiting staff to finalize language for a amendment that will be proposed this
afternoon prior to making a decision on the motion as amended for passage on first
reading and being ordered to print.
Stating that, the Chair is going to grant this final recess till 4:00 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 3:40 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 4:05 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting for the twentieth October 2006 shall
reconvene itself.
Members, we have a main motion as amended before you as it regards to Committee
Report 06-121. The Chair hereby recognizes Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT 06-121 BY STRIKING
SUBSECTION 2.96.040(B)(4) AND INSERTING IN ITS PLACE
THE FOLLOWING:
4. IN LIEU OF PROVIDING RESIDENTIAL
WORKFORCE HOUSING UNITS, THE RESIDENTIAL
WORKFORCE HOUSING REQUIREMENT MAY BE
SATISFIED BY A FEE, BY PROVIDING IMPROVED
LAND, OR BY PROVIDING UNIMPROVED LAND.
ANY FEE MUST BE APPROVED BY COUNCIL
RESOLUTION. ANY DONATION OF LAND MUST BE
APPROVED BY THE COUNCIL PURSUANT TO
CHAPTER 3.44.015 OF THIS CODE.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Ms. Anderson,
to strike subsection 2.96.040(B)(4) and inserting in its place, Members, the
amendment read, and it is in written form that you have before you. We are under
discussion. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's been so long, Mr. Chairman, I forgot why I did this. No,
I didn't.
I want to thank everyone for your patience regarding this, but we have been talking
about our system of checks and balances throughout our processes here in the
County. And I believe that by adding that the Council, by resolution, would approve
any fee, in-lieu fee, that way the Director of the Department and the Administration
knows that the Council is going to review whatever it is that's agreed upon, or at least
tentatively agreed upon; and that whoever is formulating their negotiations has that in
the back of their mind also so that we don't have to fight about it either after the fact
or before the fact. I think this ensures that we will have oversight on I think a very
important part of this housing policy.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Just real quickly. I, I am very glad Member Tavares thought to bring this up because
I think it's vitally important that the Council remains in the loop on this to make sure
that the intent behind this ordinance is followed through, through.
And, you know, it's easy down the road to misinterpret things. And I think it's kind of
unfair to leave the responsibility up to one person. That puts a lot of pressure on that
person in negotiating with developers. So I'm fully in support of this.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Prior to calling the first of a few recesses, you made some remarks prior to us going
to that recess, and those remarks, I believe, in essence, were talking about the
jurisdictional question of the intent of this as far as us--and I'll put it in my own
words--we, there may be a perception that we're interjecting into a negotiation
process which may be deemed a administrative function.
Have we gotten some feedback from Corp. Counsel? Are they prepared to provide a
comment so that we can be assured that, that is not something that we have to be
concerned with in light of the motion on the floor for this amendment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that question, Mr. Kane.
Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. Regarding the subject amendment just
proposed by Councilmember Tavares, and in particular the, the portion of the
amendment dealing with the, making the, a fee or any fee subject to Council
resolution. As we understand it, those fees, if any, that would be collected would be
paid to the County treasury, County treasury. And, so, therefore, making it, making
these fees subject to approval by Council resolution could be seen as an extension of
the Council's power of the, of the treasury and the purse; the power that the Council
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has, first of all, to determine what fees there ought to be and what revenues the
County is to collect; and also whether monies are to be appropriated if ever.
Therefore, therefore, we, we, we think there is a basis for the Council to adopt such a
measure if it desires to do so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No. Thank you. Thank you for allowing the question be asked,
Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We're under discussion on the motion as amend, excuse me, we're--further
discussion on the amendment to the main motion as amended? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Members, we are now back to discussion on the main motion as amended.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. You know, obviously, we had a lot of
testimony that came in with the legal questions. So I'm hoping that Corporation
Counsel has had an opportunity to review the testimony from, from today's meeting,
and can provide this body, prior to us moving forward on first reading, with their
thoughts and comments specific to the legal, legal components that are being
brought before this body.
I know there was a constitutional 46-141, 46-142, and then they related it to these
Sections 030 and 080, 2.96, in the bills. So if we can get comment from Corporation
Counsel, it would be appreciated.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for the question.
Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Let me begin with the bottom line assessment, which is that the, the, our office did
approve as to form and legality the bill that is on today's agenda. So from our
perspective, the Council can proceed to act upon it if it desires to do so.
Let me, having made, made that conclusion, let me say that, of, of course, our
signature on a bill represents certain things and it also is not certain things. It is, it is
not necessarily a, a, a statement of policy position. We don't, we don't endorse or
oppose bills in that sense. Those are decisions for policy makers to make. Our
signature on a bill is, is not a guarantee that there will be no lawsuits because the
fact of the matter is that anyone can file a lawsuit at any time and there's very little we
can do about it. It's also, our signature on a bill is also not a guarantee as to a
particular outcome should litigation ensue, if ever. However, our signature on a bill
does indicate certain things. it is an indication that we did review the, as your legal
counsel, the, the proposed legislation; and that based on the current state of law as
we understand it, that the legislation is defensible; and that, if challenged, the County
of Maui would have a good faith defense or could have assert a good faith defense to
the challenge, to the, to the bill in general, to the legislation in general. Our signature
on the bill is also an indication that we do not find any obvious or clear conflict
between the bill and constitutional or statutory requirements or limitations.
Now, we are aware and we have listened to the comments made by various
attorneys, some of whom addressed you today, including those by Professor Callies
on behalf of the Land Use Research Foundation, and Mr. Welch, and Mr. Thomas.
I'm not personally familiar with Mr. Thomas. Today was the first day I've ever seen
him, but I am--I do know the other attorneys. I have to say I'm not surprised by their
statements based upon my and my colleagues' understanding of their general policy
positions and the parties that they represent. We have read, in past, some of the
many papers that have been published by Professor Callies, and so we're generally
familiar with his viewpoints and perspectives.
And I also want to say that as members of the bar and legal profession, we, of
course, respect Mr. Welch and Professor Callies and Mr. Thomas.
I do want to note that we don't necessarily agree with their conclusions. There was
one thing which, which Professor Callies did say that is, is definitely true, which is
that he noted that there is no Hawaii case law, case decision that clearly addresses
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this issue of affordable housing requirements that are imposed and the Fifth
Amendment to the U.S. Constitution in takings. That much is true. And, and that's
why there is, and so long as there are no clear judicial decisions on these kinds of
topics, there is always going to be a certain amount of uncertainty as to how a court
here in Hawaii might decide a particular issue.
Let me speak very generally that the law that is being proposed on today's agenda is
one that is, is a generally applicable legislative enactment. It's in the nature of
economic or social legislation. It is not a bill that makes a particularized assessment
of what conditions upon a particular development should be. Rather, it's intended to
be a, a comprehensive measure that is intended to apply to many different types of
situations.
There is a little bit of--some degree of uncertainty as to what test a court would apply
in trying, if it had to, to review the validity of this, of this kind of legislation if it were to
be challenged. But even assuming that a court were to use the tests that were
referenced by Professor Callies in his remarks which he didn't mention the case
names in particular. He didn't say Nollan/Dollan, but he, he referred to the essential
nexus and rough proportionality test. And I'm sure many of you are already familiar
with those kinds of tests.
It is not clear to us, your legal counsel, that this, this bill would not sur--would, would
fail those tests or would not survive. We think that, in fact, the County could assert a
good faith defense so that in, that those tests can be met.
For any party seeking to challenge the, seeking to pose a facial challenge to a bill like
this, they would, it would be a difficult enterprise for them. By facial challenge, I
mean a lawsuit where the plaintiff says, "You know, this bill is, on its face, so arbitrary
or so unreasonable, or so clearly contrary to existing law that it must be struck down."
Mounting such a challenge is not easy. In general, courts will place the burden of
proving that, that is the--proving the allegations upon the plaintiff, and the courts will
generally give deference to legislative determinations and fact finding.
We believe that there are cases which support the general notion that creating
affordable housing for low- and moderate-income persons is a legitimate State
interest, is a legitimate interest for government to be concerned about and to do, and
to legislate on; and that, further, that requiring developers to provide affordable
housing or to comply with other alternative measures advances legitimate
governmental interest in providing affordable housing.
I do want to note that the bill has some important features that may assist in
defending if challenged, for example, the fact that the in-lieu fee is an option. It is not
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something that is going to be necessarily imposed across-the-board in every
circumstance. Further, the, the bill as drafted offers certain incentives and benefits
that are defined within the bill itself, including, for example, designated time limits for
decision making. And these are factors that courts do take into consideration in
determining ... of legislation.
Now, finally, I would want to address one of the comments that was made by
Mr. Welch and Mr. Thomas who talked to you about impact fees, and they cited, if
you remember, a particular section, Section 46-141 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes;
and their argument was that this is an illegal impact fee.
While we have taken a look at that section, we are aware of their arguments. To
make a long story short, it's not at all clear to us that that is the case. When we read
the definition of what an impact fee is in the section that was cited by Mr. Welch and
Mr. Thomas, we see that it's really talking about charges that are imposed upon a
development to fund public facility capital improvement costs that are either made
necessary by a development or to recoup those kinds of, of public facility capital
improvement costs. While that definition does not really apply, we think, to a
circumstance where you're talking about affordable housing requirements because
we're not talking about public capital improvements necessarily.
So we don't necessarily concur with Mr. Thomas or Mr. Welch that the bill fails
because of the impact--because of the argument that it constitutes or will impose an
impact fee.
Therefore, our conclusion is, as I stated at the beginning, that we do believe that the,
we're comfort--comfortable and confident in approving the bill as to form and legality,
and that the Council may take action if it desires to do so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me. Thank you, Mr. Moto.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Moto; and thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
We are under discussion, Members, on the motion as amended. Having no
discussion, the Chair will be ready to call the vote. Unless, Mr. Mateo, you have
some final comments you wish to offer the Members?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chair, Chairman, thank you very much.
The bill before this Council is the result, Chairman, of almost two years of work. It
include nineteen Committee meetings; a review by the respective Planning
Commissions; several panel discussions with developers and lenders; countless
hours of research; and hundreds of recommendations, suggestions, received both in
writing and during oral testimony. Many nonprofit organizations, government
agencies, business groups, and members of the public have stepped up and
participated in the process. Maui Nui Housing Task Force, Maui Tomorrow, Native
Hawaiian organizations, the Maui Contractors Association, the Catholic Charities, the
Urban Land Institute, and the County Department of Housing and Human Concerns
are just a few of our participants.
This process was open. It was transparent and encouraging, welcoming everyone to
get involved, contribute, and participate. Countless meetings took us to Hana, on
through Lahaina and many communities in between.
The Residential Workforce Housing Policy that we now address is not punitive, but
rather predicated on the need to start taking care of our residents as a priority. Our
people need homes, a place to own, and a place to rent. For too long, the
developers have been running the candy stop--the candy shop, enjoying the treats
and sweets. This Residential Workforce Housing Policy sends a direct notice that the
candy shop is now under new management and there will be change.
Our Housing and Human Services Committee, Chairman, have worked long and hard
to craft the policy. And now that we have set the foundation, we need to move
forward. We need to stand firm and, yes, we need to reaffirm our commitment to the
residents of Maui County. Affordable housing is a definite priority. We have all
spoken about the urgency and the travesty of homeownership being out of reach of
so many of our people. We campaign on the issue.
Well, we now have the historical opportunity to move this most critical and responsive
piece of legislation forward.
Eighteen months ago, I asked the Housing and Human Services Committee
members to roll up their sleeves and dig in because the work would be overwhelming
and it sure was. I was encouraged then. I also encouraged them to buckle their
seatbelts up because the ride would be rough, and that is most definitely what it was.
The Committee members and non-committee members that participated in this
process needs to be commended. Your tenacity, diligence, and hard work has made
a world of difference.
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Members, we have arrived; we have done our work; and I urge you to join me and let
us unanimously support the passage of this bill. We owe it to the residents of Maui
County; we owe it to our children; and we owe it to the generations to come, allowing
them the opportunity to live here.
So, Chairman, after almost two years of deliberation, on October 10, 2006, your
Housing and Human Services Committee unanimously recommended that "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING
POLICY" be passed on first reading and be ordered to print; and that County
Communication No. 05-132 be filed.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, the Chair will put forward the question on the motion as amended. All in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried unanimously.
Do we have any further business, Mr. Clerk?
COUNTY CLERK: No, we do not, Mr. Chairman. And for the record, that was BILL NO, 57,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements." And I would ask Mr. Mateo, would you
like to start? Any announcements?

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of October 20,
2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 4:34 p.m.
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